# Engaging Men in Public Policies for the Prevention of Violence Against Women and Girls





# Engaging Men in Public Policies for the Prevention of Violence Against Women and Girls

### Report

UN Women UNFPA EME/CulturaSalud Promundo

Authors: Francisco Aguayo, Eduardo Kimelman, Pamela Saavedra, Jane Kato-Wallace Technical Advisor: Adriana Quiñones Research Assistant: Sofía Miranda

## Acknowledgments

Susana Araoz (Bolivia), Adriano Beiras (Instituto NOOS – Brazil), Álvaro Campos (Instituto WEM – Costa Rica), Pedro Fritz Cárdenas (Centro de Salud Mental Comunitaria de Osorno – Chile), Adriana Fontán, Karina Ruiz, Daniela Sena and Nancy Penna (Ministerio Desarrollo Social – Uruguay), Carlos Güida (Chile), Susana Hernández (GENDES – Mexico), Darío Ibarra Casals (Centro de Estudios sobre Masculinidades y Género – Uruguay), Eduardo Liendro (Centro de Reeducación para Hombres que Ejercen Violencia Contra las Mujeres – CRHEVM – Mexico), Yanela Lima (Programa de Hombres que Deciden Dejar de Ejercer Violencia – Uruguay), Raúl López, Dayana Lillo y Rubén Arenas (SERNAM – Chile), Douglas Mendoza Urrutia (Puntos de Encuentro y REDMAS – Nicaragua), Marcos Nascimento (Instituto Nacional de Saúde da Mulher, da Criança e do Adolescente Fernandes Figueira – IFF/Fiocruz – Brazil), Raydel Romero Cabo (OMLEM – Argentina), María Francisca Valenzuela (OCAC – Chile), Néstor Vergara Soria (Ministerio de la Mujer y Poblaciones Vulnerables – Peru).

We thank the MenCare campaigns in Brazil (Chapters 1, 2, and 4) and in Nicaragua (Chapters 3 and 5) for the use of the photos in this report. MenCare is coordinated in Brazil by Instituto Promundo and in Nicaragua by Red de Masculinidad por la Igualdad de Género (REDMAS) and Fundación Puntos de Encuentro.

Finally, we thank Nina Ford, Annaick Miller, and Alexa Hassink of Promundo-US for coordinating the report's production; Hannah Gribetz for its design and layout; Karen Rivera Geating for its translation; and Katherine Lewis and Patricia Ardila for its editing.

# **Suggested Citation**

Aguayo, F., Kimelman, E., Saavedra, P., Kato-Wallace, J. (2016). *Engaging Men in Public Policies for the Prevention of Violence Against Women and Girls*. Santiago: EME/CulturaSalud. Washington, D.C.: Promundo-US. Panama City: UN Women and UNFPA.

# **Table of Contents**

Table of Contents	1
Introduction	3
Men's use of violence against women and girls: Scope and characteristics	F
Masculinities and VAWG	
Global tools and guidelines to address VAWG	
Report methodology	
Legislation and action plans on VAWG in	
Latin America and the Caribbean	19
Assessments of use we use that include we are	
Assessments of programs that include men	
in VAWG prevention	
Review of global programs	25
Review of regional programs Findings from a review of impact evaluations of regional programs	∠1
that engage men in VAWG prevention	31
Intervention programs for men who have	
used violence against women (or "batterer	
intervention programs")	32
Results of impact evaluations of programs for men who have used violence against women	
violence against women	

3

5	Recommendations to include masculinities	
	in VAWG prevention	38
	References	48
	Appendices	58
	Appendix 1: Reviewed plans and laws	58
	Appendix 2: Recommended resources	51
	Appendix 3: Best practices for VAWG prevention through men's	
	engagement	54
	Appendix 4: Summary table of a selection of programs carried out in the region that engage male perpetrators of partner violence	73



# Introduction



s IN OTHER REGIONS OF THE WORLD, VIOlence against women and girls (VAWG) is a serious health and human rights issue in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) (Bott et al., 2012; WHO, 2013; UN Women, 2015).

The scope of VAWG in the region is significant. The rate of *physical violence* used by men against a female partner, current or former, between the ages of 15 and 49 ranges from 13.4 percent to 52.3 percent, depending upon the country, while the rate of *sexual violence* used by men

As the magnitude of VAWG has become clearer, national and international institutions have initially focused on protecting victims of VAWG and punishing aggressors with laws, policies, guidelines, and programs.

> against a female partner, current or former, ranges from 5.2 percent to 15.2 percent (Bott et al., 2012). Current or former male partners are the most frequent perpetrators of violence against women (UN Women, 2015).

> As the magnitude of VAWG has become clearer, national and international institutions have initially focused on protecting victims of VAWG and punishing aggressors with laws, policies, guidelines, and programs. Today, however, there is consensus that to prevent VAWG, and to undertake efforts to eliminate it, men and boys must be engaged as part of the solution (Barker, Ricardo and Nascimento, 2007; MenEngage, 2014).

> After twenty years of research and programming on masculinities in LAC, there

is now a large body of knowledge on a variety of topics, contexts, and approaches to engaging men and boys. However, the majority of impact evaluations of rigorously designed interventions aiming to prevent and eliminate VAWG (i.e., evaluations that are experimental or quasi-experimental, with pre/post comparisons and with a control group) have been carried out in high-income countries (Arango et al., 2014). Regarding quantitative research, only recently have

> a few studies become available in the Global South, such as the International Men and Gender Equality Survey (IMAGES) (Barker and Aguayo, 2012) and the UN Multi-Country Study on Men and Violence in Asia and the Pacific (Fleming et al., 2015).

The purpose of this report is to review impact-evaluated programs that engage men in the prevention and elimination of VAWG. This report does not attempt to map all of the interventions in LAC in the field of engaging men. Rather, the objective is to provide evidence regarding efforts in the region to prevent and eradicate all forms of VAWG used by men, and to outline effective interventions and highlight progress in the field, as well as the obstacles, lessons learned, and challenges. Given the paucity of programs that have been evaluated for impact, and to broaden the overview of prevention programs that engage men in the region, innovative and promising programs have been included.

# Men's use of violence against women and girls: Scope and characteristics

# Overview of men's use of VAWG worldwide

Despite widespread acknowledgement of its existence and the various efforts undertaken to eliminate it, VAWG continues to be a reality throughout the world.

Domestic and intimate partner violence committed by a current or former partner is one of the most prevalent and concerning forms of VAWG. Worldwide, it is estimated that 75 percent of all violence against women is committed by a current or former intimate male partner (Fleming et al., 2015); similarly, about 38 percent of female homicides are committed by current or former partners, while 30 percent of women who have been in an intimate relationship have been the victims of physical or sexual violence committed by a current or former partner (WHO, 2013).

While it is true that the majority of quantitative studies focus mainly on understanding women's experiences as

Domestic and intimate partner violence committed by a current or former partner is one of the most prevalent and concerning forms of VAWG.

> victims of violence, recent studies have begun asking men about their use of violence. The IMAGES studies, undertaken

in eight countries (Bosnia, Brazil, Chile, Democratic Republic of Congo, Croatia, India, Mexico, and Rwanda), found that between 17 and 46 percent of the men reported having committed physical violence against a female partner in their lifetime (Levtov, 2014).

Sexual violence is a prevalent form of VAWG worldwide, as well. In their lifetime, 35 percent of women worldwide have been the victim of sexual violence by a partner or by third parties. Young women are particularly at risk for sexual violence, given that 50 percent of sexual aggression worldwide is committed against girls under the age of 16. Approximately 30 percent of women report that their first sexual experience was non-consensual, and that increases to 45 percent among women who were under 15 years old at the time of their first sexual experience (WHO, 2013).

There are forms of VAWG that are less documented but equally important. Among them are gender-biased sex selection, female infanticide, female geni-

> tal mutilation and/or amputation, non-consensual and child marriage, and commercial sexual exploitation. Women and girls represent close to 75 percent of the victims of human trafficking worldwide. In 2014, close to 700 million

girls under the age of 18 were married. It is estimated that 30 million girls are at risk of genital mutilation within the next decade (UN Women, 2014). In addition, new forms of VAWG used by men are appearing as the result of new information and communications technology, including the intimidation and harassment of women and girls via social media (UN Women, 2015; WHO, 2013).

Certain groups of women and girls are particularly vulnerable and tend to suffer multiple forms of violence due to overlapping forms of discrimination and social and economic exclusion. Among others, these include indigenous women - whether or not they are minorities in their own country; women who identify as LGBT; women living with HIV and AIDS; female migrants and undocumented workers; women with disabilities; women who have been deprived of their rights; and women who have been victims of armed conflicts or emergency situations (UN General Assembly, 2006).1

However, VAWG is not limited to physical and sexual violence. Systemic institutional, cultural, and economic violence against women and girls continues to be a large-scale problem in all countries. Examples of this include wage and salary gaps between men and women; political and labor discrimination; sexism in the media; and the overburdening of women and girls with domestic responsibilities and caregiving tasks. Several theories suggest that approaches to the elimination and prevention of VAWG must be undertaken comprehensively. The ecological model, for example, is characterized by the acknowledgment of the cultural roots of VAWG and the institutions that perpetuate it. This model recognizes that the phenomenon of VAWG is influenced by a complex interplay of individual, community, and societal relationships (Fulu and Miedema, 2015). Evidence confirms this model's premise: that at every level there are risk factors and protective factors (WHO, 2003; Fulu and Miedema, 2015). This is why a global vision of the problem and its possible solutions is proposed (Olivares and Inchaustegui, 2011).

#### Overview of men's use of VAWG in Latin America and the Caribbean

Current statistics on VAWG in Latin America and the Caribbean are consistent with data gathered from other parts of the world, although there are unique characteristics associated with certain countries and contexts.

Physical and sexual violence are problems throughout the region. The WHO estimates that 36 percent of Latin American women have been victims of physical or sexual violence committed by a partner or of sexual assault committed by other persons (Guedes, García-Moreno and Bott, 2014). National surveys on violence against women from 12 LAC countries indicate that, depending on the country, between 13.4 and 52.3 percent of all women experience physical violence perpetrated by a male partner

<sup>1</sup> Resolution approved by the General Assembly on December 19, 2006, based on the report of the Third Commission (A/61/438): http://www.un.org/es/comun/docs/?symbol=A/ RES/61/143 (Spanish) http://www.un.org/ womenwatch/daw/vaw/A\_RES\_61\_143.pdf (English).

#### BOX 1

# Findings from a comparative analysis of violence against women in Latin America and the Caribbean

The first comparative analysis (Guedes, García Moreno and Bott, 2014) of nationally representative data collected via population-based surveys regarding violence against women (VAW) in 12 LAC countries (2003–2009), published by the Pan-American Health Organization (PAHO) and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention of the United States, resulted in the following findings for women between the ages of 15 and 45 who were married or in a relationship:

- 17 percent in the Dominican Republic (2007) and 53.3 percent in Bolivia (2003) experienced physical or sexual violence by a husband or partner at some point in their lives.
- 7.7 percent in Jamaica (2009) and 25.5 percent in Bolivia (2008) were victims of the aforementioned forms of violence within the last year.
- The majority of women who reported experiencing physical violence by a partner within the previous 12 months also reported emotional abuse: from 61.1 percent in Colombia (2005) to 92.6 percent in El Salvador (2008).
- The proportion of women who reported experiencing injuries as a result of this violence (e.g., bruising, broken bones, burns, cuts, etc.) within the previous 12 months ranged from 41.2 percent in Honduras (2005–2006) to 81.6 percent in Paraguay (2008).

- Suicidal thoughts are more frequent among women who have suffered violence. In El Salvador, 31.7 percent reported suicidal thoughts in the past year, while in Colombia 23.7 percent reported having entertained suicidal thoughts at some point in their lives (2008).
- The most relevant factors associated with experiencing VAWG are being separated or divorced, having had numerous children, and having had a father that perpetrated acts of violence against the mother.
- Economic status did not bear a significant relationship to greater risks of violence. For example, on the whole, incidents of violence were greater in middle-income groups than in lower-income groups.

Source: Guedes, García-Moreno and Bott (2014).

during their lifetime; and at the same time, between 5.2 and 15.2 percent of women experience sexual violence in their lifetime (Bott et al., 2012). In 2014, 1,678 women in the region were murdered by a current or former partner. Honduras, El Salvador, the Dominican Republic, and Guatemala recorded the highest rates of such violence (Observatory of Gender Equality for Latin America and the Caribbean, CEPAL).

Specific populations, such as indigenous women, may be at greater risk for VAWG. According to the 2011 National Survey on Domestic Relationships and VAWG against Women (INEC and SENPLADES, 2012), in Ecuador, the highest rate of VAWG (physical and psychological) was reported among indigenous women (59.3 percent) and Afro-Ecuadorians (55.3 percent). Meanwhile, 88 percent of female victims of rape and torture during the thirty years of civil war in Guatemala were indigenous, mainly Maya (CHIRAPAQ and ECMIA, 2013).

These data demonstrate the prevalence of the problem of VAWG in the region, and the numerous forms it takes, as well as the fact that women are generally at the highest risk of suffering violence in their own home, within partner relationships.

#### BOX 2

#### Gender attitudes that "justify" violence

Quantitative scales have been developed to assess attitudes on gender and violence by asking men and women to what extent they agree or disagree with certain affirmative statements (Barker et al., 2004). The evidence suggests that there is a relationship between attitudes towards gender and self-reported acts of violence committed by men (Barker, Aguayo and Correa, 2013; Barker et al., 2014; Fleming et al., 2015).

In Jamaica, 27.2 percent of young men (between 15 and 24 years of age) agree with the statement that "a wife is required to have sex with her husband even when she does not want to" (versus 24.5 percent of the women); 16 percent agree with the statement that "it is all right for a man to beat his wife if she is unfaithful" (versus 4 percent of the women); 10.8 percent agree with the statement that "hitting a wife when [she] disobeys her husband is justified" (versus 1.5 percent of the women) (Reproductive Health Survey, Jamaica, 2008).

Continued on page 9

#### BOX 2

In Guatemala, 67.6 percent of men believe that a good wife must obey her husband or partner even if she disagrees with him; 49.2 percent believe that the man has to demonstrate that he is in charge at home; 20.7 percent agree that a wife is required to have sexual relations with her husband even if she does not want to; and 11.9 percent believe that there are circumstances in which a man has the right to hit his wife or partner (Ministry of Public Health and Social Services of Guatemala (MSPAS), 2011).

Moreover, men in Guatemala reported that their female partner must request their permission in certain situations, such as going out (81.6 percent) and managing family finances (67 percent); such percentages increased among indigenous men or men from rural areas. In general, of all married or partnered men surveyed, over 25 percent believed their partner must request permission to do certain activities. Among men in rural areas, this percentage increased to 33.5 percent, among indigenous populations to 36.2 percent, and among men lacking a formal education to 39.4 percent (National Survey of Maternal and Children's Health (ENSMI), 2008–09).

In Ecuador, according to the 2004 Demographic Survey of Maternal and Children's Health (ENDEMAIN) (Center for Social Development and Population Studies, 2005), one out of five women believed that failure to inform a partner that they are going out, or failure to perform domestic or caregiving duties, justifies the use of violence; almost one third believed that the suspicion of infidelity also justifies its use.

In population surveys in eight countries in the region, VAWG appears most frequently justified by rural women. Among this group, support for inequitable gender norms such as those reflected in the statements "a woman must obey her husband even when she disagree with him" and "a man must demonstrate to his wife that he is in charge" is widespread.

Source: Bott et al. (2012).

At the same time, in some LAC countries, a great deal of violence against women occurs outside the home and intimate relationships. This is the case in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala, countries that report the highest murder rates for women in the world, often in connection with drug trafficking. In addition, Mexico, El Salvador, and Honduras, between 2011 and 2014, reported the greatest increases in female homicide in the world. The use of weapons, which intensifies VAWG and increases VAWG-related mortality, is a particular problem in a number of countries including Guatemala and El Salvador (Geneva Declaration Secretariat, 2015).

#### Effects of men's use of VAWG in Latin America and the Caribbean

The effects of VAWG manifest themselves physically, socially, and economically. The health of women and girls is an area where the effects of VAWG are especially visible, generating mental health problems and incapacitation resulting from injuries, among others (Arango et al., 2014; WHO, 2013). Among all of the women who reported receiving an injury within the previous 12 months, the percentage of those who reported a serious injury as a result

# For societies and governments, the economic and social costs of VAWG are enormous.

of physical violence by a partner ranged between 8 percent in El Salvador (2008) and 56 percent in the Dominican Republic (2007) (Bott et al., 2012). The percentage of women who reported physical or sexual violence by a partner within the previous 12 months and who entertained suicidal thoughts or stated that they had attempted suicide within the preceding four weeks ranged between 14.1 percent in Paraguay (2008) and 26.8 percent in Guatemala (2008-9). In El Salvador, the percentage of women who indicated that they wished to end their lives as a consequence of physical or sexual violence inflicted by a partner was 31.7 percent among those who reported such violence within the most recent year, and 23.7 percent among those who reported having experienced such violence at some point in their lives (Bott et al., 2012).

The sexual and reproductive health of women is also frequently affected by VAWG. There is evidence that male violence against a partner affects contraceptive use and generates unequal power dynamics in addressing sexual relations and family planning. Female victims of abuse also experience more unwanted pregnancies, contract more STIs, undergo more abortions under unsafe conditions, and are more likely to give birth to babies with low birthweight than women who are not abused (WHO, 2013).

> Another effect of discrimination, control, and violence by men against women is the pervasive fear and insecurity with which women live. The

result, among other consequences, is a reduction in their participation in public spaces, community, and political activities, in their access to economic opportunities, and in their personal wellbeing (USAID, 2015).

For societies and governments, the economic and social costs of VAWG are enormous in terms of loss of human life, lost workdays, reduced civic participation, and costs to the justice and health sectors arising from injuries, health problems, mental health services, and more (Guedes, García-Moreno and Bott, 2014).

## **Masculinities and VAWG**

Studies on gender, masculinities, and men's use of violence against women and girls in Latin America and the Caribbean have sought to better understand its effects on the health, rights, and overall well-being of women and girls (Barker and Aguayo, 2012; Contreras et al., 2010; Olavarria, 2009; Ramirez, 2006; Ramirez, 2008). Such studies have found strong evidence of the relationship between VAWG by men and the

Studies have found strong evidence of the relationship between VAWG by men and the ways in which men learn, live, and practice gender norms within a patriarchal framework.

> ways in which men learn, live, and practice gender norms within a patriarchal framework (Barker and Aguayo, 2012; Fleming et al., 2015; Ramirez, 2008; Jewkes et al., 2011).

> Certain characteristics associated with traditional masculinity have been found to be strongly associated with men's use of violence. Among them are the need to demonstrate or defend "manhood"; the need to assert power and be in control; an inability to manage anger or frustration; the holding of beliefs that justify the violence; a sense of ownership over women's bodies; victim blaming; the perception of women as sexual objects; and the idea that male sexual desire is uncontrollable (Contreras et al., 2010; WHO, 2003).

The close connection between violence and masculinity is reflected in the fact that men are the perpetrators of the majority of violent acts, against women as well as against men, in several social contexts. Also, in certain circumstances, male violence is highly legitimized and even encouraged. In some countries, the use of violence by male government agents – for instance, by the police – is high. Similarly, sexual violence has been

> used in armed conflicts as a weapon of war, while in the context of repression by dictatorial regimes it has been used as a form of punishment and domination. In some populations, youth from poorer backgrounds form gangs and

carry out sexual violence as a method of asserting power (Jewkes, 2012). At the same time, the use of weapons in some of the above-noted contexts intensifies the effects of the violence (Arango et al., 2014; Geneva Declaration Secretariat, 2015; WHO, 2013).

Many men who commit VAWG do so to demonstrate – to others and themselves – their power or "manhood" with respect to their partner (Fleming et al., 2015). In some countries, aside from the traditions, norms, and conventions that legitimize male power over women, there are still laws that reinforce it – for example, the right to dowry (or bride price) and a husband's legal ownership of a woman's property upon marriage. Overall, global evidence indicates that violence committed by men against women is linked to:

Inequitable and discriminatory gender norms. Hypermasculine gender norms – still quite present and dominant in the LAC context – legitimize the control, domination, abuse, and devaluing of women. The IMAGES survey (Fleming et al., 2015), in which the GEM scale on gender attitudes was applied, has found a correlation between inequitable gender attitudes – or low scores on the GEM scale – and the perpetration of physical violence against a female partner. The proportion of men who totally or partially agreed with the statement "there are times in which women deserve to be beaten," was 19 percent in Brazil, 10 percent in Chile, and 6 percent in Mexico (Barker et al., 2011).

Male chauvinism and violent male socialization. From childhood, boys are immersed in a culture that encourages them to be the protagonists of violent situations. The differing forms of violence that largely afflict men and women are also a product of gender norms: a woman is more likely to be physically assaulted or murdered by someone she knows, while in the case of men, a stranger is more likely to perpetrate the

BOX 3

#### **Principal risk factors of VAWG**

Recent multi-country studies on masculinities have found evidence of the contributing factors in men's use of VAWG. In a United Nations (UN) study on men and violence in six Asian and Pacific countries, a significant relationship was found between a man's use of violence against an intimate partner and his age, attitudes towards gender equality, experiences of abuse in childhood, mental health, and participation in armed conflict (Fulu et al., 2013).

Similarly, in the IMAGES survey, undertaken in eight countries of the Global South, the authors identified the following risk factors for the perpetration of physical violence against a female partner: greater age, having witnessed violence against the mother prior to the age of 18, permissive attitudes towards VAW, low scores on the GEM scale (gender attitudes), and having been involved in an armed conflict.

Source: Fleming et al., 2015.

act; and, in general, women run a greater risk of falling victim to male violence in the home rather than outside of it, while the reverse is true of men (WHO, 2013).

Exposure of men to violence during their lifetimes. The evidence suggests that men who, as children, were victims or witnesses of child abuse or violence against their mothers by a male partner run a greater risk of committing violence against their female partner as adults (Barker et al., 2011; Contreras et al., 2012). For example, in Guatemala, 34.9 percent of men witnessed violence by their father toward their mother and 49 percent of men were abused by someone before the age of 15. In that country, witnessing acts of violence against the mother is significantly associated with the use of physical and sexual violence in adult life. Indeed, 25.4 percent of Guatemalan men who witnessed violence as children have used physical or sexual violence against a partner at some point in their lives; the proportion is 11.4 percent for those who have not witnessed such acts (Ministry of Public Health and Social Services of Guatemala (MSPAS), 2011). It is worth noting that not all men exposed to acts of violence whether as a victim or witness – will use VAWG.

*Violent environments.* There are countries and contexts in which violence is more generally pervasive. Some maledominated spaces – for instance, where drug traffickers dominate, and in jails, armed groups, and gangs – are saturated with violence and a culture of the defense of honor and manhood. These environments pose the greatest risks for

women. In El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala, the results are pronounced: the majority of female homicides take place outside the home, many times in connection with drug trafficking (Geneva Declaration Secretariat, 2015).

*Use of weapons.* The IMAGES survey concluded that one of the factors associated with physical violence against a partner is current or former participation in armed conflict (Fleming et al., 2015). More than 60 percent of all homicides of women in El Salvador in 2011 were committed using firearms. In Guatemala (2010), firearms were used in 77 percent of homicides of women, and in 85 percent of homicides of men (Geneva Declaration Secretariat, 2015).

Male mental health. Many men are at risk of poor mental health – especially in contexts of social exclusion, postconflict settings, and unemployment - and an analysis of the IMAGES survey of men in eight countries found that depression is associated with acts of violence against a partner (Fleming et al., 2015). Hyper-masculine norms in certain cultures restrict men from addressing their physical and mental health needs. In addition, there are barriers to access and use of mental health services after a problem or crisis arises for men who do not properly care for their mental health. Many men also seek too little help or seek it too late (Barker et al., 2014; Robertson et al., 2015).

*Excessive consumption of alcohol among men.* There is ample evidence that excessive alcohol consumption functions as a facilitator of violence (WHO, 2013). The PAHO multi-country study (2007) on alcohol, gender, culture,

and violence in the Americas determined that the risk that a man will use VAWG increases with his consumption of alcohol.

**Poor enforcement of legislation and weak institutions against VAWG.** It has been observed that more legislation, policies, and programs against VAWG lead to greater visibility of the issue and reduced incidence of the phenomenon. Characterizing incidents of VAWG as crimes, punishing its perpetrators and issuing corrective measures, and favoring education to prevent it are basic strategies for addressing the reality (Ortiz-Barreda and Vives-Cases, 2013; Weldon and Htun, 2013). But while the region has improved in this respect, current legislation and guidelines on VAWG have yet to be fully implemented. Moreover, stricter, more comprehensive and effective legislation is required, as well as adequate funds to implement and enforce it.

It should be noted that the subject of men's use of VAWG must be treated with caution and that the factors associated with men's use of violence should not be used as an argument to minimize or eliminate the responsibility of those who commit such acts. It is always a reprehensible behavior. But this relationship cannot be ignored when one considers policies aimed at prevention, in the sense of taking into account certain social preconditions that make the occurrence of violent behavior more likely.

# **Global tools and guidelines to address VAWG**

VAWG has been recognized for decades by international organizations and governments as one of the most widespread forms of human rights abuse (UN Women, 2015).

The United Nations has declared that violence must be eliminated from relationships and societies, and accordingly has developed relevant international declarations, guidelines, and resolutions. At the same time, more and more official policies are being implemented in the Latin America Region, creating a surge of public and private initiatives with the aim of ending VAWG at the national level.

That current and historic inequality between men and women is the most fundamental contributing factor in the perpetuation of VAWG around the world has been acknowledged by international organizations and has been the basis of a number of tools that seek to highlight this fact and eliminate such discrimination.

The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), approved by the General Assembly of the United Nations in 1979, is a significant instrument in the fight against gender injustice and VAWG. It establishes a framework of measures intended to end discrimination against women, provides protective mechanisms in cases of injustice and violence, and empowers women to assert their rights. Similarly, it sets forth the need to challenge discriminatory gender norms and achieve equality of rights and responsibilities for women and men in the various aspects of social and personal life.

During the 1990s, greater efforts were made to eliminate gender discrimination against women within the framework of the United Nations by seeking to actively engage men and boys for the purpose of achieving gender equality, among other measures. This approach was explicitly stated in the International Conference on Population and Development of 1994 in Cairo and in the 1995 Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing.

#### BOX 4

#### **Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)**

Although the International Conference on Population and Development of 1994 in Cairo and the 1995 Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing were high points in the effort to engage men and boys in the fight against VAWG, it was the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) that helped create entry points on how to engage men in gender equality. Approved by the United Nations General Assembly in 1979, the CEDAW is often described as an international declaration of women's rights. It provided a framework for the adoption of national measures directed towards ending discrimination against women in the social, economic, cultural, and political spheres. It was also the first international agreement to include specific terms regarding the equal responsibility of men and women in family life and the importance of transforming gender norms in cultural and social contexts.

Source: MenEngage (2014).

Consistent with international standards, LAC countries approved the 1996 Inter-American Convention on the Prevention. Punishment and Eradication of Violence Against Women (Convention of Belem do Para). It established, for the first time in the region, the right of women to live free from violence. Similarly, this convention has inspired a series of action plans and information dissemination initiatives: laws and legal procedures; models for providing assistance; sensitization processes and training for staff in the fields of law, health, and safety; monitoring initiatives, assessment, and supervision; and advisory services and assistance to female survivors in all of its member countries.

Scant attention was given to men's roles in inequality and violence and the need to design policies focused on masculinities.

Prior to the conferences in Cairo and Beijing, the main debates and documents regarding gender equality were focused on the consequences of discrimination against women and girls, ensuring the protection of their rights, implementing protective policies and gender promotion, and creating mechanisms for the punishment of instances of violence. Scant attention was given to men's roles in inequality and violence and the need to design policies focused on masculinities.

These reflections and realities were subsequently taken into account during the drafting of policies at an international level. The review of the Cairo Action Program (Cairo+5, 1999) not only reaffirmed the importance of promoting male participation in the gender equality discussion, it also recognized the importance of addressing needs specific to men in matters associated with sexual and reproductive health.

The inclusion of men from this perspective is clearly recognized at the global level in the Program of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development (United Nations, 1995). There, a specific section of Chapter IV, "Gender Equality, Equity and Empowerment of Women," is dedicated to the responsibility and participation of men in the achievement of equality between men and women, and promotes

the active role of men in all aspects of family and domestic life.

Now, with male gender studies – or studies on masculinities – and male activism for gender equality, the need to engage men around the roles they play and the ways

in which they affect women's lives – in issues relating to sexual and reproductive health, co-parental and domestic work responsibility, and domestic violence (Aguayo and Sadler, 2011; Fabbri, 2015; Nascimento and Segundo, 2011; MenEngage, 2014) – is beginning to be proposed by men themselves.

The role of men, not only as aggressors, but also as potential allies, facilitators, and activists in the fight to achieve gender equality and eliminate all forms of VAWG, has begun to be viewed as an indispensable element that requires specific policies and strategies (MenEngage, 2014).

#### BOX 5

#### 48th Session of the United Nations' Commission on the Status of Women: The role of boys and men

One of the most formative post-Beijing discussions on men and boys emerged from the UN Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) 48th session in 2004, which examined "The Role of Men and Boys in Achieving Gender Equality" as one of its priority themes. In preparation for the session, the UN Secretary-General issued a report that described the struggle for gender equality as a "societal responsibility that concerns and should fully engage men as well as women and requires partnerships between women and men." The report also stressed that "[m]en and boys have much to gain from increased gender equality, as they pay significant costs in terms of quality of life from the way gender relations are currently defined and practised."

In its Agreed Conclusions, the CSW reaffirmed that both men and women must participate in promoting gender equality and provided recommendations to continue and expand inclusion of men and boys in key areas, including: (i) the socialization and education of boys and young men; (ii) the workplace and the sharing of family and care giving responsibilities; (iii) the prevention of and response to HIV/AIDS; and (iv) the elimination of violence. The Agreed Conclusions are considered the first international policy document to systematically treat men and boys as agents in the gender equality process, recognizing that men and boys can and do make contributions to gender equality in their many capacities and in all spheres of society.

Source: MenEngage (2014).

## **Report methodology**

In preparation for this report, search criteria were developed to provide a basis for the review of available literature, principally in English and Spanish. Publications taken into account included academic articles, impact assessments, systematic reviews, and gray literature.

This search produced 121 relevant titles. Among these, 33 were theoretical articles on the subject; 44 were articles regarding international experiences, assessments, and reviews; four were assessments carried out in Latin America and the Caribbean; and ten involved work experiences with men who committed violence against women in that region. Finally, 29 laws, amendments, or reforms to penal codes, along with 11 national action plans intended to address the matter in LAC, were reviewed.

Similarly, a survey was developed to investigate the efforts of VAWG-prevention programs and activities in LAC that included male participation and had

been subjected to impact assessments. It includes 24 questions aimed at establishing the nature of the implemented programs, their target population and methodology, whether they were the subjects of impact assessments or any other reference, and the lessons learned. This document was distributed by electronic mail to several networks on masculinities and MenEngage, as well as specialists and activists in the region. Fifteen completed surveys were returned regarding VAWG-prevention programs or initiatives in several countries that had included male participation (Argentina, Chile, Mexico, Nicaragua, Peru, and Uruguay).

Finally, a review was performed of VAWG-related legislation in countries in the region, as well as related action plans, which are further described below. Appendix 1 sets forth a list of the reviewed laws and action plans.



Legislation and action plans on VAWG in Latin America and the Caribbean



Imost EVERY COUNTRY IN THE REGION HAS laws and institutions designed to prevent, protect against, punish, and redress VAWG. Their level of development varies by country, although an increase in concern and willingness to implement regional and international standards in this area has been observed.

All the LAC countries examined for this report have made progress in developing comprehensive VAWG action plans and programs, especially in the last decade. This means that there is an effort to address the problem in a broad and complex manner, an attempt to take

Almost every country in the region has laws and institutions designed to prevent, protect against, punish, and redress VAWG.

> into account all of the circumstances in which this reality arises (social, cultural, workplace, ethnic, educational, and political, among others), and to not focus exclusively on the domestic sphere and enforcement of penalties. Multiple actions have been developed to eliminate violence against women, among them sensitization efforts and prevention training that, although incipient, increasingly include men in an active manner.

> The objective of the majority of VAWG policies and prevention programs in the region has been targeted prevention involving women, an approach that is clearly necessary but insufficient. Very little effort on VAWG prevention has involved the male population in general,

and even less has taken into consideration culturally specific contexts.

Several laws, plans, and programs in the different countries have recognized the need to include preventive work with men to address VAWG. However, there is little guidance, strategies, or concrete action in this regard.

Meanwhile, there are several LAC countries that do not refer to the participation of men as a strategy to prevent or eradicate VAWG in either their policies or programs. Similarly, few VAWG indicators refer to men or opportunities for their intervention or change.

> Since the adoption of the 1995 Belen do Para Convention, the countries of the region have gradually adapted their national legislation to the international and Inter-American legal framework on women's

rights. This has encouraged the development of laws and policies on VAWG in the States Party to the Convention and a political and strategic framework for its implementation (Follow-up Mechanism to the Belen do Para Convention or MES-ECVI, 2014).

Between 1994 and 2000, almost every LAC country issued rules or legislation regarding VAWG, generally referring to them as the law on "family" or "intrafamily" or "domestic" violence: Bolivia, 1995, "Law Against Domestic or Family Violence"; El Salvador, 1996, "Law Against Intra-Family Violence"; Venezuela, 1998, "Law on Violence Against Women and the Family"; Paraguay, 2000, "Law Against Domestic Violence"; and others. While such legislations reflect differences as to what qualifies as violence against women, the circumstances addressed and actions proposed do refer to a common constellation of problems that have been identified in the region. These include elements of human rights and public health, and reflect a concern by the states to address and punish violence perpetrated by men against women and girls.

The almost exclusive focus on the domestic sphere and/or "the family" in government policies on VAWG is most common in legislation from the 1990s.

Several countries in the region have issued new legislation on VAWG, addressing its causes and effects in a broad and comprehensive manner.

> Such legislation refers to violence that takes place in the home, and is limited, in some cases, to the framework of heterosexual marriages. The common purpose of legislation issued during that decade was mainly to protect women and girls who were victims of violence or, as stated in some laws, who were in "violent circumstances." They provided mechanisms for victims' protection, shelter, assistance, and redress. In the meantime, the male aggressors were consigned to various forms of punishment, and in some legislation it was proposed or required that they attend rehabilitation centers (Brazil, Chile, Nicaragua, Dominican Republic, and Uruguay, among others).

> However, the development of policies and/or the implementation of preventive action – whether for the general

population of women or of men – was scarcely considered in 1990s VAWG legislation.

In recent years, several countries in the region have issued new legislation on VAWG, addressing its causes and effects in a broad and comprehensive manner – beyond the sphere of the home and family relationships. These laws refer to the inequality of power that constitutes the basis for VAWG, and takes into account different types of violence, relationships, and circumstances in which it occurs.<sup>2</sup>

These newer laws are referred to as "second generation legislation" in the VAWG field (UN-DP-UN Women, 2013), as they expand the understanding of causes and specific aspects of the phenomenon, and pro-

mote different types of interventions. An important element is that they not only approach VAWG subsequent to the perpetration of violence, but also propose efforts for its prevention through programs and initiatives that, in some cases, include men.

Specific progress in legislation is evident, for example, in the penalization

<sup>2</sup> **Brazil**, 2006, "Maria Penha Law"; **Mexico**, 2007, "Law on General Access of Women to Live Free from Violence"; **Venezuela**, 2007, "Law on the Rights of Women to Live Free from Violence"; **Argentina**, 2010, "Comprehensive Protective Law for the Prevention, Punishment, and Eradication of Violence Against Women in the Context of their Interpersonal Relationships"; **Dominican Republic**, 2011, "Law for the Prevention, Assistance, Punishment, and Eradication of Violence Against Women"; **Bolivia**, 2013, "Comprehensive Law to Guarantee Women a Life Free from Violence."

of sexual harassment in several institutional environments. Several countries have awareness campaigns and legislation regulating these incidents. Recently, the issue of harassment or violence traditionally suffered by women in public spaces has begun to be addressed. Peru has issued a law addressing this form of violence, while Argentina, Chile, and Paraguay are considering bills that specifically address street harassment.

An important subject that was recently included in legislation of the region is the classification of crimes against women based on their gender. Fourteen Latin American and Caribbean countries have defined "femicide": Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, and Peru (Observatory for Gender Equality of Latin America and the Caribbean, CEPAL).

Laws against femicide are based, in part, on the obligation of the states to conform their legislation to international agreements. Similarly, they are a part of the development of a policy against VAWG committed by men – usually intimate partners, former partners, or boyfriends - for the purpose of strengthening the strategies to prosecute and punish those responsible for these acts. Lastly, these laws are a part of a group of policies directed towards eradicating all forms of violence, discrimination. and inequality against women and girls (UNITE Campaign of the UN Secretary General).

The manner in which the crime of femicide has been included into legislation in all fourteen countries discussed

above has been inconsistent. While some have chosen to amend their existing penal code (Peru, Chile, Mexico), others have issued special comprehensive laws (El Salvador, Guatemala, Nicaragua). The advantages of the latter are that they are specific to crimes against women, and they include important directives for the understanding and definition of the criminal nature of femicide and violence in places other than the home. All of this contributes to a better understanding of the systemic nature and continuum of violence suffered by women and girls throughout their lives, in public and private places, and to the creation of specialized institutions of a penal nature for the crimes' prosecution, punishment, and redress (UNiTE Campaign of the UN Secretary General).

The nineteen states in the region that participated in the follow-up phase of the Convention of Belem do Para reported specific plans to combat VAWG, either as an action item within the framework of national development plans or national equality plans, or in strategies or national plans specific to the eradication of VAWG (OAS, MESECVI, 2014). Some include the issue within domestic or intra-family violence plans (Chile, Nicaragua, Uruguay), while others include it within plans on violence on the basis of gender (Ecuador, Guatemala, Mexico, Peru), and still others include it in plans for gender equality and equity (Bolivia, Dominican Republic, Honduras, Venezuela). In all of those countries, VAWG is regarded as a human rights issue and a public health problem.

The forms of interventions presented in the national plans against VAWG include

several actions: prevention, assistance, punishment, and redress. Their objectives are directed at eradicating VAWG through the empowerment of women; the facilitation of legal processes and other assistance mechanisms; the development of a culture of equal rights and gender equality; the punishment

The issue of the man as aggressor is addressed by the national VAWG plans, principally through the types of actions associated with criminal penalties and protective measures, in some cases with the support of rehabilitation and/or re-education programs.

> of discriminatory and violent behavior; and redress after a crime has been committed.

The issue of the man as aggressor is addressed by the national VAWG plans, principally through the types of actions associated with criminal penalties and protective measures, in some cases with the support of rehabilitation and/or re-education programs (OAS, MESECVI, 2012). In some instances, laws explicitly call for the inclusion of men within the prevention policies, either as subjects of actions (Brazil, Colombia, El Salvador, Honduras, Venezuela) or as participants in prevention workshops (Brazil, Colombia, Honduras). Some plans assign resources for prevention efforts with the male population (Brazil, Colombia, Paraguay, Venezuela.)

The great majority of national plans addressing VAWG refer to monitoring, supervision, and/or evaluation activities. However, a culture of implementing evaluations is just beginning to develop in the region. Until 2013, only

> eight countries included evaluation in their plans, which provided targets, indicators, and responsible institutions. Moreover, few countries assign funds to carry out those plans and programs. In many cases, such activities are undertaken solely or exclusively with resources from international technical cooperation or donations, which limits the

sustainability of the policies (UNDP-UN Women, 2013).

Regional organizations such as the Organization of American States (OAS) have developed evaluation mechanisms and follow-up indicators for the Convention of Belem do Para, which in and of itself is a great step forward. Nonetheless, the inadequacy of a focus on masculinities that takes into consideration men in VAWG-prevention programs is evident. Male aggressors, men at risk of becoming aggressors, and/or the general male population are not referred to or taken into account in such indicators, and certainly not as subjects of intervention and/or assessment (OAS, MESECVI, 2015).



# Assessments of programs that include men in VAWG prevention



## **Review of global programs**

At the international level, there are several rigorously designed impact evaluations of programs that include men in VAWG prevention (Arango et al., 2014; Barker, Ricardo and Nascimento, 2007; USAID, 2015).

Similarly, there have been several evaluations of VAWG-prevention programs in which men have not necessarily participated, but whose impact has been assessed (Arango et al, 2014; USAID, 2015). An example of this is a review of reviews of impact evaluations of interventions to reduce VAWG (Arango et al, 2014). It included 23 systematic reviews, as well as 35 meta-analyses that

#### In the case of VAW, interventions at the primary prevention level have been studied less.

contained references to 290 individual impact evaluations. In 98 of these, experimental or quasi-experimental designs were applied, and only 21 reported a statistically significant impact regarding the reduction of VAWG. Several types of interventions were implemented: advocacy, workshops, financial empowerment, psychosocial support, male aggressor interventions, home visits, cash transfers, and community mobilization (Arango et al., 2014).

In the case of VAWG, the most evaluated interventions, at a global level, are secondary-level interventions such as protective measures, psychosocial support to female victims, and interventions with men who have used violence. Interventions at the primary prevention level have been studied less, although promising results have been reported in connection with multi-sector community mobilization (Arango et al, 2014).

In studies using experimental or quasiexperimental designs, fundamental changes in gender attitudes towards violence have been found in the groups subject to the intervention. In general, the available evidence is not conclusive with respect to behavioral changes, which are more complex to measure. There is consensus regarding the need to undertake more studies using ex-

perimental designs with long-term follow-up (USAID, 2015).

It is worth noting that the interventions' unexpected and/ or undesirable consequences,

as well as their positive impacts, are the subject of study and debate. For example, interventions in which traditional gender roles and male chauvinism are challenged have caused men to feel their male privilege threatened and react by intensifying their controlling conduct over issues such as financial decision-making or distribution of domestic chores (USAID, 2015).

Following are some of the findings of the impact evaluations of VAWG-prevention programs in which men have participated, at the global level:

 A review of 57 gender-equity programs that included participation of men and impact evaluation, in various parts of the world, determined that the most promising and effective programs were those that have a focus on the transformation of gender norms, rigorous design, more than one program component such as several workshop sessions, and a community campaign (Barker, Ricardo and Nascimento, 2007).

The most promising and effective programs were those that have a focus on the transformation of gender norms, rigorous design, more than one program component such as several workshop sessions, and a community campaign.

> Interventions implemented in schools have succeeded in modifying gender attitudes about violence, homosexuality, and other subjects. One such program is the GEMS (Gender Equity Movement in Schools) program in India, which works with children between the ages of 10 and 14. In a quasi-experimental evaluation of interventions in schools that included group education and campaigns, changes were found in gender attitudes toward violence between couples, toward early marriage, and toward the education of girls.

 Program H has been implemented in more than 20 countries worldwide. Using socio-educational workshops developed by trained facilitators, several of those sessions are carried out with young men in schools or in the community. In quasi-experimental impact evaluations, significant changes have been reported

> in the target groups' attitudes around gender and violence. For example, young men who participate in Program H frequently report greater use of condoms, reduced symptoms of STIs, and a decrease in the use of violence against a partner (Obach, Sadler and Aguayo, 2011; Pulerwitz et al., 2006; PAPAI, Health and

Gender and ECOS, 2013). In India, Program H (called Yaari Dosti) sought to challenge gender norms and reduce violence against women through workshops with young men (n=1015) between the ages of 15 and 29, as well as through a social campaign. Post intervention, participants in Mumbai reported using five times less physical or sexual violence against the partner, and in Gorakhpur two times less, compared to the control group (Arango et al., 2014; Verma et al., 2008). In the Balkans, the YMI (Young Men's Initiative) program (an adaptation of Program H) with young men found that young men's attitudes towards gender roles and homosexuality had improved (USAID, 2015).

### **Review of regional programs**

One of the goals of efforts to prevent VAWG in Latin America and the Caribbean has been to increase awareness of the magnitude of the problem. It is evidence of some success that, as mentioned at the beginning of this report, the region has population data on VAWG from national surveys in at least 12 countries (Guedes, García-Moreno and Bott, 2014).

A review of initiatives carried out in the region confirms that interventions and programs with rigorous impact evaluations are few. One reason for this is a scarcity of resources that causes all funds to be devoted to project activity implementation. Insufficient awareness of the importance of directing efforts and resources to systematize and evaluate experiences may also be a factor.

Some of the region's prevention programs that include men, identified in the course of preparing this review, are outlined below (Chart 1). These programs have data on the impact of preventing of violence against women or include an impact evaluation in their program design that is currently underway.

# Chart 1. VAWG-prevention programs in LAC that include male participation and impact assessments

*Sources:* Promundo et al., (2013); Obach, Sadler, and Aguayo (2011); Bardales and Meza (2007); Michau et al., (2014); Interview with Nestor Vergara (August 20, 2015).

Program Information	Executing Agency	Description of the Program	Assessment and Results
Involving Young Men in the Prevention of Gender Violence (Chile)	Fundación CulturaSalud – EME	Prevention program for vio- lence against women in which young men (aged 17 to 24) par- ticipated. Trained health staff facilitated workshops or socio- educational groups in schools. Sixteen sessions averaging 90 minutes were carried out using an adapted Program H Manual. Subsequently, the program was taken to scale by the National Service of Minors of Chile.	An impact assessment using a quasi-experimental design (n group of intervention: 260 pre-test and 153 post-test; n control group: 250 pre-test and 150 post-test) found that there was a statistically significant impact on gender attitudes and attitudes towards violence.
Soccer and Prevention of Violence Against Women (Brazil 2012)	Instituto Promundo	A soccer tournament was organized and accompanied by Program H workshop sessions and a campaign to increase reflection on unequal gender norms and the consequences of violence against women. Fif- teen and thirteen soccer games were organized between young men and adult males, respec- tively (15 to 64 years old).	An impact assessment us- ing a quasi-experimental design (n group of interven- tion: 129 pre-test and 93 post-test; n control group; 132 pre-test and 87 post-test) found that positive changes in attitudes towards violence against women and a reduction of self-reported physical violence against a partner.
Training Program on Gender and Domestic Violence for the National Police of Peru	Ministry of Women and Social Development (PNCVFS), Training School for National Police, and the Embassy of the United States	Two hundred active police officers were trained about do- mestic and sexual violence to improve assistance to victims that seek help from police. The course was provided in Chi- clayo, Cusco, Puno, Ica, Pucallpa, Huancayo, and Lima.	An impact assessment using a quasi-experimental design (n = 42 in the intervention group; n = 42 in the control group) was carried out. The intervention group found an increase in useful knowledge for assisting victims and in positive changes in gender attitudes and attitudes towards sexual and domestic violence. Moreover, the training had an impact on par- ticipants' family relations, with a decrease in the use of violence and authoritarian attitudes.

Program Information	Executing Agency	Description of the Program	Assessment and Results
Program H and M in Schools (Brazil)	Instituto Promundo	Program in schools in two states of Brazil. Fourteen six- month long programs, with weekly two-hour sessions, were provided to young men aged 14 to 25 (in low-income, urban areas). The process has reached more than 2,100 pro- fessors and 5,000 students. The work in schools has expanded through PEGE, the portal for online training of professors in three Brazilian states. In Brazil, the work includes training and workshops with teachers and young men, as well as fathers of students, in the transforma- tion of school culture.	An impact assessment using a quasi-experimental design con- sisting of two groups of interven- tion and one control group: Intervention 1 (SEG + campaign): pre-test = 258; midpoint = 230; post-test = 217. Intervention 2 (only SEG): pre-test = 250; midpoint = 212; post-test = 190, Control: pre-test = 272; midpoint = 180. Results showed, among other things: • An increase in support for gender-equitable attitudes; • Reduction in self-reported STI symptoms; • Increased use of condoms; • No changes in the behavior of the control group.
Program H Workshops in the Community (Brazil)	Instituto Promundo	Educational group sessions (SEG) and community cam- paign in favelas with young men between 14 and 25 years of age (low income, urban sec- tor). Fourteen-session work- shop, met on a weekly basis for two hours; sessions were held for about six months.	An impact assessment using a quasi-experimental design: Intervention 1 (SEG + campaign): pre-test = 258; midpoint = 230; post-test = 217. Intervention 2 (only SEG): pre-test = 250; midpoint = 212; post-test = 190. Control: pre-test = 272; midpoint = 180. Results showed: • An increase in support for gender-equitable attitudes; • Reduction in self-reported STI symptoms and increased use of condoms; • Individual accounts of increased use of condoms.

Program Information	Executing Agency	Description of the Program	Assessment and Results
Television Series "Sixth Sense" ("Sexto Sentido") and "Counter- current" (Nicaragua, 2008)	Puntos de Encuentro	Sixth Sense is a weekly soap opera broadcast on national commercial stations and local cable stations. The complete series includes several stories and has successfully intro- duced several delicate and complex subjects, including violence inflicted by partners, sexual abuse in the family, marital rape, rape on the street, sexual harassment, coercion in relations between teenagers, commercial sexual exploita- tion, and human trafficking. At the same time, Sixth Sense Radio is an evening talk show broadcast simultaneously on a national FM station and on local radio stations. Subjects presented in the TV series are discussed and debated on the show. The stories are not de- signed to tell the public what to think or do, but to encourage reflection and conversation.	A longitudinal, or panel study was undertaken to assess the quan- titative impact on individuals. It consisted of three surveys carried out in October of 2003, 2004, and 2005 with the same group of youth from three Nicaraguan cities (Esteli, Juigalpa, and Leon), whose ages ranged from 13 to 24 in 2003. This urban sample was estimated with a total of 4,800 participants, with 1,600 individu- als (800 men and 800 women) for each city researched. Three quali- tative studies were also under- taken during three consecutive years (2004, 2005, and 2006). Participants in the intervention presented higher scores in the in- dex on gender attitudes (towards greater equality) and greater scores in the index of attitudes around stigma (towards lesser gender discrimination). They also showed greater knowledge and use of social and health service providers.
Involving Men in the Prevention of Gender Violence (Peru)	Ministry of Women and Vulnerable Populations, General Secretariat for Gender Violence, National Program Against Domestic and Sexual Violence (Women's Emergency Health Centers CEM). Supported by UNFPA Peru.	A manual for training of groups of men on gender equality was developed. The type of inter- vention is socio-communitari- an. The work is in closed groups with an average of 15 partici- pants. Twelve, two-hour work sessions are held on a weekly basis. The first phase involves a training process using theory and case studies that moves on to committed social activism. The purpose is to reach all of the Women's Emergency Cen- ters (CEM) in Peru.	In the process of being assessed (2014–2016). To date, it is ob- served that the men organized in groups begin to develop social activism against VAW.

# Findings from a review of impact evaluations of regional programs that engage men in VAWG prevention

The findings presented below are the result of a review of the programs that have worked with men and have been evaluated; of the specialized literature and applicable revisions; and of the interventions themselves (Arango et al., 2014; Barker, Ricardo and Nascimento, 2007; USAID, 2015.)

# Findings in programs and program evaluations

- Few programs for VAWG prevention in the region that include the participation of men have undergone impact evaluations.
- The majority of the assessments that have been undertaken of such programs were carried out with quasi-experimental designs.
- These interventions may qualify as "promising." This is because the impacts identified in these evaluations mainly relate to the transformation of gender attitudes and the relationship between the participating men and violence.
- The paucity of programs with rigorous impact evaluations is compounded by the need to better systematize experiences and the failure to disseminate lessons learned.
- Programs that have undergone qualitative evaluations also show changes in attitudes towards traditional gender norms and VAWG.

#### **Findings in the interventions**

- Intervention models, methodologies, and materials (manuals, audiovisuals, and other campaign tools, etc.) have been developed that focus on gender and masculinities for VAWG prevention with the participation of men.
- New programs are being developed for specific contexts such as sports (soccer), health, education, and public safety.
- The use of socio-educational sessions or workshop formats has a positive impact on gender attitudes and VAWG.
- The most promising programs are comprehensive and include several intervention components for transforming gender norms.
- When workshops are used, those with more sessions are more effective.
- Interventions must be culturally relevant and participatory, and must provide time for participants to share feelings and reflect.
- It is necessary to train the facilitators well and change their attitudes and practices before they themselves implement.



Intervention programs for men who have used violence against women (or "batterer intervention programs") N SEVERAL COUNTRIES AROUND THE WORLD and in the region, governments and NGOs have consistently created and implemented programs for men who have used VAW.

Several entities – including legal tribunals and organizations in the movement to stop violence against women have emphasized the need to work with men who have committed this type of violence, because of the risk that they represent to the lives and well-being of their former, current, or future partners (Filgueiras et al., 2010). It is important to note that while there is agreement regarding the need to engage in these efforts, there is an intense debate about their effectiveness due to the fact that available evidence is not conclusive and even appears contradictory (Taylor and Barker, 2013).

In several countries around the world and in the region, governments and NGOs have consistently created and implemented programs for men who have used VAW.

> Men who have committed violence are placed into programs in one of three ways: voluntarily, with their partner, or mandated by the legal system (Taylor and Barker, 2013). The programs are usually known as re-education, re-socialization, or advisory programs, depending upon their objectives. Some are of a psycho-educational nature and others are clinical or psychotherapeutic, although the relevance of the latter focus is debated to the extent that the goal is not a psychotherapeutic change,

or to relieve discomfort or confront psychological trauma, but rather to put an end to the violent behavior. In many cases the programs involve professionals in clinical psychology who conduct interventions with a therapeautic focus (Carbajosa and Boira, 2013; Ferreiro et al., 2015; Filgueiras et al., 2010).

Some of the programs included in this report have been in operation for several years and have developed a model in which the particular causes of the violence, and the context of the target population are taken into account. Several theoretical and methodological approaches – gender-based, masculinities-focused, cognitive-behavioral, constructionist, psychodynamic, systematic – are used. An increasing number of programs focused on masculinities have been observed in the region (Bei-

ras, 2014; Carbajosa and Boira 2013; Filgueiras et al., 2010b).

The effectiveness of some models, such as the cognitivebehavioral and Duluth models (Domestic Abuse Intervention Project), has been recognized internationally. The Duluth

model combines gender and psychoeducational focuses (Beiras, 2014; Arias, Arce and Vilariño, 2013; Carbajosa and Boira, 2013; Filgueiras et al., 2010b).

Europe has systematized 170 programs that work with perpetrators of VAWG. For these interventions, there are several established quality standards, namely: Quality Criteria for Interventions for Men Who Commit Violence Against their Partner (Specialists from "Group 25"); Declaration of Principles and Minimum Standards for Programs for Domestic Aggressors and Related Services for Women (England); Standards and Recommendations for Working with Male Offenders within the Framework of Inter-Institutional Cooperation Agreements Against Domestic Violence (Germany); Guidelines for the Development of Norms for Perpetrators of Domestic Violence in Europe; and "Combating Violence Against Women: Minimum Standards for Support Services" (Council of Europe).

Some of the criteria from these existing standards in Europe that is most relevant for the Latin America region are: (i) assessment of the victims' risk and security of the victims as basic priorities; (ii) specialized models of intervention; (iii) adequate training of service providers; (iv) careful evaluation of offenders at the time of admission; (v) the need to contact the partner or former partner to ensure they receive services, remediation, etc, and (vi) the emphasis on group formats (Geldschläger et al., 2010; Geldschläger, 2011).

# Results of impact evaluations of programs for men who have used violence against women

Given the lack of evidence from impact evaluations of programs in LAC, some international data are presented here.

First, it should be noted that the results of existing evaluations of international programs involving men who commit violence are inconclusive and even contradictory (Arias, Maple and Vilariño, 2013; Taylor and Barker, 2013). As a result, there is disagreement about their reliability.

 A meta-analysis of 19 studies conducted between 1975 and 2013 (n = 18.941) found the following: (i) recidivism rates tend to be underestimated in official records when they are compared to reports from couples; (ii) Duluth and cognitivebehavioral programs are 38 percent and 42 percent effective, respectively; (iii) programs with more sessions are more effective; (iv) the outcomes of these programs are ambiguous, for while recidivism decreases as a result of some, others seem to produce negative effects (Arias, Arce and Vilariño, 2013).

- Some evidence suggests that programs that engage men who commit violence have a moderate effect on the reduction of VAWG among participants (Babcock, Green and Robie, 2004; Gondolf, 2004; Taylor and Barker, 2013).
- A review of more than 40 programs with different types of evaluations found that the impact of men's violence is inconclusive (Gondolf, 2004), minimal, or non-existent (Feder and Wilson, 2005; Babcock, Green and Robie, 2004).
- There is also evidence of a significant decrease in the commission of violence by men who complete a program (Gondolf, 2002 and 2004).
- Similarly, evidence suggests that, as a result of these programs, acts of violence decrease in severity, though not in frequency (Arango et al., 2014).

Some analyses yield clues about the development of undesirable effects. For example, a negative impact on the financial situation of women has been detected in some cases where the man assumed the cost of participation in a program (Arango et al., 2014). In Mexico, it was qualitatively observed that some participants learned new justifications to commit new forms of violence, especially psychological violence (Amuchastegui, 2008).

Analyzing the reports of female partners in four assessments with a quasi-experimental design in the United States, Adorando (2009) found recidivism rates of 32 percent for participants who completed the program, and 46 percent for those who did not. The evidence also suggests that these programs are more effective when they are part of a coordinated response from institutions and the community (Coordinated Community Response or CCR) (Gondolf, 2009; Hart, 2009; Adams, 2009).

Similarly, evidence has been found that the risk of repeated incarceration in cases of VAWG is reduced when care programs that target men are integrated with community and judicial services (Shepard, 2005; WHO and SONKE, 2012).

As for the results of existing impact evaluations of these programs at the global level, there is a variety of data, but equally contradictory, making it difficult to draw clear conclusions about them (Arias, Arce and Villareño, 2013; Echeburúa et al., 2010). Expert consultations by Taylor and Barker (2013) revealed these contradictions regarding the evidence of the impact of these programs, although there is consensus on the need for basic standards, evaluation indicators, cost-benefit analyses, and further impact assessments.

Problems with assessments of this type of program are often of a contextual or methodological nature. For example, men who completed the program are compared with those who dropped out or did not start it instead of with a true control group. Similarly, as previously noted, official reports reflect lower rates of recidivism than those reported by the partners or former partners (Arias, Maple and Vilariño, 2013).

### BOX 6

# Programs in LAC involving men who have used VAWG

In Latin America and the Caribbean, the number of programs involving men who have used VAWG is growing. Many of them focus on masculinities and gender attitudes (Barker and Aguayo, 2012; Beiras, 2014; Filgueiras et al., 2010a), and many use a group format. Some of these programs are offered directly by governments while others are provided by NGOs that are funded either by governments or through international cooperation (Filgueiras et al., 2010a). There are no rigorous impact evaluations of these programs; there are only a few reports documenting experiences, such as a mapping carried out in Brazil (Beiras, 2014) or participant interviews for the programs conducted in Mexico (Vargas, 2009) and other countries (Filgueiras et al., 2010a), as will be explored further below.

Some of the most common approaches include: (i) increasing men's awareness of violence; (ii) improving men's understanding of power dynamics and the effect of violence on their female partners or former partners and on their children of both genders; and (iii) the confrontation of misogynist discourses (Filgueiras et al., 2010a).

A mapping of 19 programs with group services for perpetrators of violence against women was recently conducted in Brazil (Beiras, 2014). This mapping of experiences resulted in several findings: (i) the programs were first implemented in 1999, and a third of them were started in 2012; (ii) most of the institutions involved are government services, even though in almost a third of the programs there is NGO participation; (iii) half of the programs report the use of a gender, masculinities, and human rights focus, while almost half use a feminist and psychoeducational focus; (iv) 52 percent of the programs operate with open groups and 42 percent with closed groups; (v) some programs work with one facilitator and others with two (two men or a mixed pair); (vi) in 36.8 percent of the programs the man's participation is voluntary, in 36.8 percent it is required, and in 26.3 percent it is a combination of the above; (vii) nearly two thirds of the programs also address the

Continued on page 37

*Continued from page 36* 

### BOX 6

woman, the family network, or the children of both genders; and (viii) only a quarter of the programs work only with the man (Beiras, 2014).

A review conducted in Mexico with 17 institutions that work with men who have used VAWG found that the methods of intervention that were used varied: therapeutic workshops, awareness chats, and individual attention, among others. Only half of those institutions reported strategies to ensure victim protection (differentiated spaces, legal advice, etc.) (Vargas, 2009).

In Chile, an assessment of intervention programs that work with men who commit violence against female partners found that those who completed the program were less likely to become repeat offenders than were those who withdrew or who were terminated administratively. However, the results do not appear to be conclusive (Paz Ciudadana and Gendarmería, 2012).

Even though programs for men who have committed violence against women are increasing in number, some do not have adequate resources, planning, expertise, and training. While this is a phenomenon that can be observed at a global level, it is even more problematic in the region that already suffers from a lack of rigorous evaluations, making it difficult to justify further funding of such programs (Filgueiras et al., 2010b; Taylor and Barker, 2013).

Appendix 4 (pg. 73) summarizes some of the programs in the region that involve the participation of men who use violence against women.



# Recommendations to include masculinities in VAWG prevention



The LAC REGION HAS MADE SUBSTANTIAL progress – at the levels of legislation, national plans, research, and programs – in matters of penalizing VAWG. However, the region still lags behind where VAWG prevention strategies that engage the male population are concerned. Only recently have these types of interventions begun to be incorporated, and there are few cases in which impact evaluations are conducted.

This must change. The information drawn from the experiences that have been assessed in the region, together with that which comes from the international field, reveals that it is possible to change attitudes towards VAWG through interventions that include male participation. Moreover, the accumulated data from studies make it clear that, in order to prevent and eventually eradicate VAWG, men must participate in its prevention.

Based on the diagnosis of the status of VAWG-prevention policies, programs, and actions in the region that include male participation, and the need to expand and strengthen such preventive efforts, the following recommendations are proposed:

## Conduct more research with a focus on gender/masculinities in the prevention of VAWG

- Conduct national VAWG surveys with men and women.
- Promote quantitative and qualitative research about VAWG committed by men.
- Identify the groups of women most vulnerable to male violence, and the groups of men who are most likely to commit it.
- Conduct critical gender and masculinities research on phenomena related to VAWG, such as sexism, cultural norms, substance abuse, and more.
- Research and publicize positive stories about men who treat women and girls as equals, men who have ceased to commit violence, male caregivers, and men who are involved parents and who share childcare equitably.

## Expand men's engagement in the prevention of violence in the drafting of laws and national plans against VAWG

- Develop policies and prevention plans around issues that have a positive effect on VAWG prevention, such as male participation in parenting and childcare, quality of work life, men's mental health, prevention of alcohol and other drug consumption, prevention of crime, and weapons control.
- Draft comprehensive laws on discrimination and VAWG that call for interventions with greater effectiveness in those cases from a perspective of masculinities and considering prevention with the male population.
- Incorporate VAWG prevention into legislation and national plans and promote it through campaigns, programs, and activities with the male population.
- Establish consequences for different forms of VAWG, while at the same time improving the response of institutions, so that women and girls who are victims are protected.
- Educate those who are responsible for the design of policies and decisions on the relevance and need to prevent VAWG with male participation.
- Include in national plans and programs a specific directive to actively include men in the eradication of VAWG.
- Design diverse strategies that involve men of all ages in VAWG prevention and incorporate these strategies into different contexts.
- Develop policies, programs, and actions aimed at involving men in gender equality.
- Increase investment in different initiatives against VAWG, and establish a specific budget for preventive work with men. It is advisable to allocate funds for VAWG-prevention efforts with the male population without reducing funds for programs that work with women.
- Include, within the national plans and programs, initiatives (personal support services, consultations, education, campaigns, training, organization of social groups, and others) that target men at risk of committing VAWG (such as individuals who abuse alcohol, those subject to protective orders, etc.).

## Implement more actions at the sector level to prevent VAWG with men's participation

- Implement VAWG prevention policies and sector programs that target men from the health, labor, education, citizen safety, and sports sectors, among others. Conduct campaigns, programs, and preventive interventions in the spaces and contexts where men are.
- Establish adequate collaboration between the various state services involved in the problem of VAWG (law enforcement, judiciary, health services, social services, training, etc.) that also work with men, so that the response to specific situations can improve, and effective and timely results can be achieved. It is also necessary that there be coordination between government institutions and civil society organizations.
- Draft staff-guiding protocols for the various state services that are responsible for addressing situations of VAWG, with specific actions towards women and men, as applicable.
- Conduct training in gender equality, masculinities, and prevention of VAWG for public servants involved in these issues (legislators, judges, law enforcement officers, healthcare providers, etc.) to facilitate and encourage their preventive work aimed at men.
- In the education, childhood, and youth sectors: establish early preventive measures against VAWG with young and adolescent boys in early education centers and schools, including the topic in the curriculum and carrying out specific socio-educational preventive activities.
- In the education sector, work with families to prevent VAWG, especially with those fathers who bring their children to early education centers and/or school. This can be done, for example, with workshops on violence prevention, positive parenting, and equitably shared parenting.
- In the health sector, prevent VAWG by engaging men with programs and services directed towards them: physical fitness, mental health, and those related to the health of their children, etc.
- In the health sector, provide telephone hotlines and/or similar services, aimed at men, for consultation and crisis intervention. These should be accompanied by proper referral protocols. (An outstanding example of this is the experience of Instituto WEM in Costa Rica; see Annex 3.)

Continued on page 42

#### Continued from page 41

- In the labor sector, eliminate existing gender-based inequalities and discrimination (wages, access, etc.) and advance women's economic empowerment. Similarly, move toward decent work for women and men, taking into account the impact of job insecurity and long workdays on quality of life.
- In the labor sector, establish legislation and regulations against VAWG in the workplace.
- In the labor sector, create campaigns and workshops that are directed at men and that address VAWG prevention and promote related subjects such as shared parenting and fair treatment.
- In the public safety sector, shift from a predominantly criminal focus to VAWG prevention with a focus on gender and masculinities.
- In the public safety sector, improve measures to control the use of weapons.
- In the health and public safety sectors, improve prevention policies for the abuse of alcohol and drugs.
- In the justice and public safety sectors, as well as in support centers for victims, invest in the cooperation and coordination of institutions for the effective protection of the victims.

### **Conduct more VAWG-prevention campaigns directed at men**

- Conduct social campaigns that focus on the general population of men with messages that challenge VAWG and the gender norms that justify and legitimize it, as well as male violence, in general.
- Conduct social campaigns that target specific populations of men who are at higher risk of using violence.
- Conduct VAWG-prevention campaigns, programs, and interventions with men of different ages (boys, young men, adults, the elderly), with a special emphasis on early intervention.
- Diversify social campaigns to address various forms of VAWG: physical, sexual, psychological, economic, workplace harassment, street harassment, etc.
- Incorporate into campaigns and mass media positive male images and role models who treat women and girls in a respectful way and who care for their children of both genders.
- Challenge messages from advertising and the media (TV, press, radio, etc.) that legitimize violence and sexism.
- Conduct campaigns that are directed at men and in which men also participate actively, such as HeForShe or the White Ribbon Campaign (see Appendix 3). Take as examples of reproducible initiatives the White Ribbon Campaign and the HeForShe campaign.
- Improve the design and assessment of programs in which men who have perpetrated VAWG participate.
- Invest in the mapping, systematization, and impact evaluation of those programs in the region in which men who have perpetrated VAWG participate. The impact assessments must be rigorously designed, must include consultations with partners or ex-partners of participants and other members of their network, and must consider follow-up tasks upon completion of the sessions.

Continued on page 44

#### Continued from page 43

- Develop guidelines, criteria, and standards for these programs based on international evidence and regional experience. It is advisable to consider some of the following elements:
  - A primary technical and ethical objective of these programs must be to ensure the safety and well-being of the women and children in the network of the participating men. To do this, it is essential that the program be in contact with the partner or former partner, and evaluate and monitor the man's risk of committing VAWG again.
  - Where the man participates by court order, the victim's safety must be guaranteed, completion of the program by the perpetrator must be ensured, and follow-up must be established.
  - A key objective of these programs is that the men assume responsibility for their acts of violence. A program's approach must include explicit exploration of VAWG in all its forms, the use of power, controlling behaviors, jealousy, anger, and stress management.
  - These programs must employ a transformative approach that questions male chauvinism, traditional gender norms, and the use of VAWG. It is essential to promote among men attitudes and practices of gender equity and nonviolence, toward women and minors of both genders, and toward other men.
  - It is vital that professionals be properly trained in gender, masculinities, VAWG, group facilitation, and relevant cultural aspects, such as class and ethnicity.
  - These programs must be coordinated and integrated with existing networks (judicial, community, etc.), both for support and for compensation of victims.
  - The programs should accept voluntary applicants in addition to men referred by the court or other institutions.
  - It is advisable to consider providing complementary interventions for those men who abuse alcohol and other substances.

## Carry out more VAWG-prevention programs and interventions with the general male population

- Design comprehensive VAWG-prevention programs directed at men and using a variety of intervention approaches (workshops, campaigns, graphic elements, the web and audiovisuals, community mobilization, education, and training, etc.).
- Design VAWG-prevention programs that consider the participation of men at different levels – institutional, community, local, regional, and national – taking into account each level's possibilities and particularities.
- Develop VAWG-prevention programs that consider the participation of men through different government services: health, education, child protection, national service for minors, etc.
- Increase the number of programs that work with a variety of men to prevent and eliminate VAWG.
  - Conduct VAWG-prevention programs with boys, young men, students, workers, indigenous peoples, etc.
  - Increase the number of programs with men who are at risk of committing violence and/or with couples in antagonistic relationships.
- Incorporate in VAWG-prevention programs a transformative gender and masculinities approach.
  - Promote men's attitudes and practices of gender equality and nonviolence towards women and other men.
  - Explicitly challenge the use of VAWG in all its forms, the use of power and control, jealousy, anger, and stress- and conflict-management.
  - Promote the active and equal involvement of men in co-parenting and childcare, as well as in domestic work in general.
- Enlist a greater number of men as agents and leaders against VAWG.
  - Recognize that there are men who are sensitized to issues of gender equality and VAWG, and design strategies to involve them more actively in its prevention.
  - Connect with men and networks of men who pursue the objective of eliminating VAWG, and involve them in the design of innovative and relevant VAWG interventions that involve male participation.
  - Involve young men in the prevention of VAWG, strengthening their abilities and promoting leadership for gender equality.

*Continued on page 46* 

#### Continued from page 45

- Work on VAWG-prevention agendas with men who are in positions of leadership: community directors, politicians, athletes, indigenous and religious leaders, etc.
- Engage in VAWG-prevention efforts with men from a range of contexts, taking into account their socioeconomic and cultural differences and/or the institutions or organizations from which they emerge. These contexts may include:
  - peasant and rural environments
  - environments with indigenous and original peoples
  - urban marginality and middle classes
  - gangs, crime, and prisons
  - armed conflict, forced displacement, and disasters
  - police and other armed forces
  - sports facilities
  - workplaces
  - trade unions
  - churches
  - community associations
  - political parties
- Promote spaces for reflection, conversation, awareness, and meetings where men can share their experiences reflectively and critically;
  - Provide access for men to these spaces for conversation, debate, and critical reflection with each other on cultural gender norms, chauvinism, and VAWG, and the consequences of these on the health, rights, and lives of women and children, as well as on their own lives.
  - Create safe mixed- or same-sex (only men or only women) spaces, in which they can talk about their experiences with gender and violence.
  - Have trained facilitators who have been provided with relevant materials designed specifically for these types of experiences and objectives (manuals, guides, teaching materials, and others).
  - Use Program H (see Appendix 3) as a reference to prevent VAWG in workshops for men, given that the program has been implemented, adapted, and assessed in various contexts.

Continued on page 47

#### Continued from page 46

- Incorporate evidence-based guidelines in the design of VAWG-prevention programs and interventions that involve the participation of men.
  - Design intensive and sustained interventions, since it has been demonstrated that changing gender attitudes, and especially violent behaviors, takes work and time.
  - Conduct group education interventions of six sessions or more.
  - Conduct comprehensive interventions with a variety of instruments, such as workshops, campaigns, counseling, community mobilization, etc.
  - Adequately train the professionals who conduct the interventions: include a focus on gender, masculinities, and violence against women, as well as group facilitation.
- Promote the inclusion of evaluation methods in the VAWG-focused programs and interventions that include men, be they about prevention, support, penalization, or redress.
  - Include impact evaluations with quasi-experimental and experimental designs with control groups and with baseline and post measurements.
  - Include observations of partners or former partners of the men when conducting evaluations.
  - Include methods to follow up and monitor the effects of the interventions.
  - Include qualitative assessments to deepen understanding of change processes, resistance, and unforeseen effects.
  - Systematize experiences that register learning and results.
  - Develop change indicators to assess male participants' attitudes and behaviors regarding VAWG before and after the interventions.
  - Develop indicators, for both men and women, that involve observation and reflection on the impact of preventive interventions in which men participate, especially on the lives of women, but also on their own lives.
  - Where there are insufficient resources to conduct an evaluation, focus on research, action, and recording experiences. This is so that there are records that lessons learned are documented during the process and then taken into consideration in the future.

# References

- Adams, D. (2009) Certified Batterer Intervention Programs: History, Philosophies, Techniques, Collaborations, Innovations and Challenges. Position paper presented at the policy symposium Batterer Intervention: Doing the Work and Measuring the Progress. Sponsored by the National Institute of Justice and Family Violence Prevention Fund, Bethesda, MD, December 3–4, 2009.
- Aguayo, F. and Sadler, M. (eds) (2011) Masculinidades y políticas públicas. Involucrando hombres en la equidad de género. Universidad de Chile, CulturaSalud and EME.
- Aldorando, E. (2009) Assessing the Efficacy of Batterer Intervention Programs in Context. Position paper presented at the policy symposium — Batterer Intervention: Doing the Work and Measuring the Progress. Sponsored by the National Institute of Justice and Family Violence Prevention Fund, Bethesda, MD, December 3–4, 2009. Retrieved on October 8, 2015, from: https://www. futureswithoutviolence.org/userfiles/file/Children\_and\_Families/Assessing%20 the%20Efficacy%20of%20Batterer%20Intervention%20Programs%20in%20 Context.pdf
- Amuchástegui, A. (2008) La verdad... yo no creía que era violento. Cuerpo emocional y subjetivación en un programa reeducativo para hombres violentos. In Parrini, R. (coord) Los contornos del alma, los límites del cuerpo: género, corporalidad y subjetivación. Mexico: UNAM/PUEG.
- Arango, D., Morton, M., Gennari, F., Kiplesund, S. and Ellsberg, M. (2014) Interventions to Prevent or Reduce Violence Against Women and Girls: A Systematic Review of Reviews. The World Bank. Retrieved on August 19, 2015, from: http://www. worldbank.org/content/dam/Worldbank/document/Gender/Arango%20 et%20al%202014.%20Interventions%20to%20Prevent%20or%20Reduce%20 VAWG%20-%20A%20Systematic%20Review%20of%20Reviews.pdf
- Arias, E., Arce, R. and Vilariño, M. (2013) Programas de intervención con maltratadores: una revisión metaanalítica de la efectividad. *Psychosocial Intervention*. Vol. 22, Num. 2 of 2013. Retrieved on August 13, 2014 from: http://apps.elsevier.es/ watermark/ctl\_servlet?\_f=10&pident\_articulo=90218934&pident\_usuario= 0&pcontactid=&pident\_revista=362&ty=18&accion=L&origen=psyint&web=p sychosocial-intervention.elsevier.es&lan=en&fichero=362v22n02a90218934p df001\_2.pdf
- Babcock, J.C., Green, C.E., and Robie, C. (2004). Does Batterers' Treatment Work? A Meta-Analytic Review of Domestic Violence Treatment Outcome Research. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 23: 1023–1053.
- Baker, P., Dworkin, S., Tong, S., Banks, I., Shand, T. and Yamey, G. (2014) Bull World Health Organ 92: 618–620.

- Bardales, O. and Meza, R. (2007) Evaluación del impacto del curso de capacitación en género y violencia familiar dirigido a la Policía Nacional del Perú (PNP). Lima, Peru. Ministerio de la Mujer y Desarrollo Social (MIMDES).
- Barker, G. and Aguayo, F. (coords) (2012) Masculinidades y políticas de equidad de género: reflexiones a partir de la encuesta IMAGES y una revisión de políticas en Brasil, Chile y México. Río de Janeiro: Promundo.
- Barker, G., Aguayo, F. and Correa, P. (2013) Comprendiendo el ejercicio de violencia de los hombres hacia las mujeres. Algunos resultados de la encuesta IMAGES (The International Men and Gender Equality Survey) en Brasil, Chile y México. Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Promundo. Retrieved from: http://www.eme.cl/wp-content/ uploads/2013-violencia-de-g%C3%A9nero-OPS-Promundo-EME1.pdf
- Barker, G., Contreras, J.M., Heilman, B., Singh, A.K., Verma, R.K., and Nascimento, M. (2011) Evolving Men: Initial Results from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey (IMAGES). Washington, D.C.: International Center for Research on Women (ICRW) and Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Promundo. January 2011. Retrieved from: http://www.icrw.org/sites/default/files/publications/Evolving-Men-Initial-Results-from-the-International-Men-and-Gender-Equality-Survey-IMAGES-1.pdf
- Barker, G., Nascimento, M., Segundo, M. and Pulerwitz, J. (2004) How Do We Know if Men Have Changed? Promoting and Measuring Attitude Change with Young Men: Lessons from Program H in Latin America. In Ruxton, S (ed). *Gender Equality* and Men: Learning from Practice. Great Britain: Oxfam, 147–161.
- Barker, G., Ricardo, C. and Nascimento, M. (2007) Cómo hacer participar a los hombres y los niños en la lucha contra la inequidad de género en el ámbito de la salud. Algunos datos probatorios obtenidos de los programas de intervención. Instituto Promundo and UNFPA. Retrieved from: http://www.who.int/gender/documents/ Men-SPAN.pdf
- Beiras, A. (2014) Relatório mapeamento de serviços de atenção grupal a homens autores de violência contra mulheres no contexto brasileiro. Brazil: Instituto NOOS e Instituto Promundo. Retrieved from: http://noos.org.br/portal/ wp-content/uploads/2015/04/Relatorio-Mapeamento-SHAV site.pdf.
- Bott S., Guedes, A., Goodwin, M. and Mendoza, J. A. (2012) Violence Against Women in Latin America and the Caribbean: A Comparative Analysis of Populationbased Data from 12 Countries. Washington, DC: Pan American Health Organization. Retrieved from: http://new.paho.org/hq/index.php?option=com\_ docman&task=doc download&gid=19825&Itemid=270&lang=en.
- Carbajosa, P. and Boira, S. (2013) Estado actual y retos futuros de los programas para hombres condenados por violencia de género en España. *Psychosocial Intervention* 22, 145–152.

- Centro de Estudios de Población y Desarrollo Social (2005) Informe Final Encuesta demográfica de salud materna e infantil (ENDEMAIN 2004). Ecuador.
- CEPAL (2015). CEPAL advierte sobre elevado número de femicidios en América Latina y el Caribe. Press Release, November 24th.
- CEPAL. S.f. Observatorio de Igualdad de Género de América Latina y el Caribe. http://www.cepal.org/oig/.
- Contreras, J. M., Bott, S., Guedes, A. and Dartnall, E. (2010) Violencia sexual en Latinoamérica y el Caribe: análisis de datos secundarios. Iniciativa de investigación sobre la violencia sexual. Retrieved from: http://www.oas.org/dsp/documentos/ Observatorio/violencia\_sexual\_la\_y\_caribe\_2.pdf
- Contreras, M., Heilman, B., Barker, G., Singh, A., Verma, R. and Bloomfield, J. (2012) Bridges to Adulthood: Understanding the Lifelong Influence of Men's Childhood Experiences of Violence. Analyzing Data from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey. Washington, DC: ICRW and Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Promundo. Retrieved from: http://www.icrw.org/files/publications/Bridges-to-Adulthood-Understanding-the-Lifelong-Influence-of-Men's-Childhood-Experiences-Violence.pdf
- Echeburúa, E., Sarasua, B., Zubizarreta, I. and de Corral, P. (2010) Evaluación de eficacia de un tratamiento cognitivo-conductual para hombres violentos contra la pareja en un marco comunitario: una experiencia de 10 años (1997–2007). *International Journal of Clinical and Health Psychology*, Vol. 9, Num. 2.
- ECMIA and CHIRAPAC (2013) Violencia y mujeres indígenas. Documento preparado para la CSW57. Lima, Peru. Retrieved from: http://www.juntos.gob.pe/modulos/ mod\_infojuntos\_V1/docs/51.pdf
- Fabbri, L. (2015) ¿Qué (no) hacer con la masculinidad? Reflexiones activistas sobre los límites de los "colectivos de varones/grupos de hombres". Ponencia presentada en el V coloquio de estudios de varones y masculinidades. Organizado por Fundación CulturaSalud–EME, Núcleo de Género y Sociedad Julieta Kirkwood, Departamento de Sociología, FACSO, Universidad de Chile, Centro Interdisciplinario de Estudios de Género (CIEG), Departamento de Antropología, FACSO, Universidad de Chile. Santiago, Chile, January.
- Feder, L. and Wilson, D. (2005) A Meta-Analytic Review of Court-Mandated Batterer Intervention Programs: Can Courts Affect Abusers' Behaviors? *Journal of Experimental Criminology*, 1: 239–262.

- Ferreiro, V., Ferrer, v., Bosch, E., Navarro, C. and Blahopoulou, J. (2015) Instrumentos para el análisis de los programas de intervención con maltratadores en casos de violencia de género aplicados en España. *Journal of Feminist, Gender and Women Studies* 2: September 11–22. Retrieved from: https://revistas.uam.es/revIUEM/ article/view/2223/2341
- Filgueiras, M., Coelho de Souza, M., Beiras, A. and de Assis, D. (2010a) Atendimento a homens autores de violencia contra as mulheres: experiencias latino americanas. Florianópolis, Brazil: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina.
- Filgueiras, M., Beiras, A., Clímaco, D. and Coelho de Souza, M. (2010b) Servicos latinoamericanos de atendimento a homens autores de violencia: limites e possibilidades. In Filgueiras, M., Coelho de Souza, M., Beiras, A. and de Assis, D. (2010) Atendimento a homens autores de violencia contra as mulheres: experiencias latino americanas. Florianópolis, Brazil: Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina.
- Fleming, PJ., McCleary-Sills, J., Morton, M., Levtov, R., Heilman, B. and Barker, G. (2015) Risk Factors for Men's Lifetime Perpetration of Physical Violence against Intimate Partners: Results from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey (IMAGES) in Eight Countries. *PLoS ONE* 10(3).
- Fulu, E. and Miedema, S. (2015) Violence Against Women: Globalizing the Integrated Ecological Model. *Violence Against Women*, July 1–25.
- Fulu, E., Jewkes, R., Roselli, T. and García-Moreno, C (2013) Prevalence of and Factors Associated with Male Perpetration of Intimate Partner Violence: Findings from the UN Multi-Country Cross-sectional Study on Men and Violence in Asia and the Pacific. *The Lancet Global Health*. Vol. 1, Num. 4.
- Geldschläger, H. (2011) Programas de intervención con hombres que ejercen violencia de género: panorámica de la situación en España y Europa. Asociación Conexus. Retrieved from: http://www.conexus.cat/admin/files/ documents/15\_CongresoMasculinidades\_ProgramasHombres%20Violencia\_ HeinrichGeldschlager.pdf
- Geldschläger, H., Beckmann, S., Jungnitz, L., Puchert, R., Stabingis, A., Dully, C., Kraus, H., Logar, R., Dotterud, P., Lorentzen, J. and Schweier, S. (2010) Programas europeos de intervención para hombres que ejercen violencia de género: panorámica y criterios de calidad. *Intervención Psicosocial*. Vol. 19, Num. 2: 181–190.
- Geneva Declaration Secretariat (2015) Lethal Violence against Women and Girls Global. In Alvazzi del Frate, A., Krause, K. and Nowak, M. (Eds.), *Global Burden of Armed Violence 2015: Every Body Counts*. Retrieved from: http://www. genevadeclaration.org/fileadmin/docs/GBAV3/GBAV3\_Ch3\_pp87-120.pdf
- Gondolf, E. (2002) Batterer Intervention Systems: Issues, Outcomes, and Recommendations. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Gondolf, E. (2004) Evaluating Batterer Counseling Programs: A Difficult Task Showing Some Effects and Implications. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 9: 605–631.
- Gondolf, E. (2009) The Survival of Batterer Programs? Responding to "Evidence-Based Practice and Improving Program Operation." Position paper presented at the policy symposium Batterer Intervention: Doing the Work and Measuring the Progress. Auspiciado por el National Institute of Justice and Family Violence Prevention Fund, Bethesda, MD, December 3–4, 2009.
- Guedes, A., García-Moreno, C. and Bott, S. (2014) Violencia contra las mujeres en Latinoamérica y el Caribe. *Foreign Affairs Latinoamérica*, Vol. 14: Num. 1: 41–48.
- GENDES (1990) Cuaderno de trabajo Fundamentos para entender y erradicar la violencia intrafamiliar masculina. Programa hombres trabajando (se). Courses 1 and 2.
- Hart, B.J. (2009) Future Directions for BIPs: Examining the Power of Male Peer Support and Building Alternative Support Communities. Position paper presented at the policy symposium Batterer Intervention: Doing the Work and Measuring the Progress. Sponsored by the National Institute of Justice and Family Violence Prevention Fund, Bethesda, MD, December 3–4, 2009.
- Heise, L. (2011) What Works to Prevent Partner Violence? An Evidence Overview. Working Paper by London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine. Retrieved from: http://www.oecd.org/derec/49872444.pdf
- INEC and SENPLADES (2012) Encuesta nacional de relaciones familiares y violencia de género contra las mujeres (noviembre de 2011). INEC: Ecuador.
- Jewkes, R. (2012) Rape Perpetration: A Review. Pretoria, Sexual Violence Research Initiative. Retrieved from: http://www.svri.org/RapePerpetration.pdf
- Jewkes, R., Nduna, M., Levin, J., Jama, N., Dunkle, K., Puren, A. and Duwury, N. (2008) Impact of Stepping Stones on Incidence of HIV and HSV-2 and Sexual Behavior in Rural South Africa: Cluster Randomised Controlled Trial. *British Medical Journal*, 337: a506.
- Jewkes, R., Sikweyiya, Y., Morrell, R., Dunkle, K. (2011) Gender Inequitable Masculinity and Sexual Entitlement in Rape Perpetration South Africa: Findings of a Cross-Sectional Study. *PLoS ONE* 6(12): e29590. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0029590.
- Levtov, R., Barker, G., Contreras-Urbina, M., Heilman, B. & Verma, R. (2014) Pathways to Gender-Equitable Men: Findings from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey in Eight Countries. *Men and Masculinities*, November 6, pgs. 1–35. Retrieved from: http://promundoglobal.org/resources/pathways-to-genderequitable-men-findings-from-images-in-eight-countries/.

- MenEngage (2014) Hombres, masculinidades y cambios en el poder. Un documento de debate sobre la participación de los hombres en la igualdad de género desde Beijing 1995 hasta el año 2015. Washington: MenEngage. Retrieved from: http://menengage.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Beijing-20-Hombres-Masculinidades-y-Cambios-en-el-Poder-MenEngage-2014.pdf
- MESECVI (2014) Guía para la aplicación de la Convención Interamericana para Prevenir, Sancionar y Erradicar la Violencia contra la Mujer (Convención de Belém do Pará). Washington DC: OEA / Inter-American Commission of Women. Followup Mechanism to the Belém do Pará Convention (MESECVI).
- Michau, L. Horn, J., Bank, A., Dutt, M, Zimmerman, C. (2014) Prevention of Violence against Women and Girls: Lessons from Practice. *The Lancet*, Vol. 385, Num. 9978:1672–1684.
- MSPAS (2011) Encuesta Nacional de Salud Materno Infantil 2008 (ENSMI-2008/09). Ministerio de Salud Pública y Asistencia Social (MSPAS), Instituto Nacional de Estadística (INE), Centros de Control y Prevención de Enfermedades (CDC). Guatemala.
- National Community of Practice (2015) Preventing Violence against Women and Girls through Male Engagement: Exploring a National Evaluation Framework. Canada. Retrieved from: http://whiteribbon.ca/pdfs/NEF\_CoP.pdf
- Nascimento, M. and Segundo, M. (2011) Hombres, masculinidades y políticas públicas: aportes para la equidad de género en Brasil. In Aguayo, F. and Sadler, M. (eds). *Masculinidades and políticas públicas. Involucrando hombres en la equidad de género*. Universidad de Chile, CulturaSalud and EME.
- Obach, A., Sadler, M. and Aguayo, F. (2011) Resultados del proyecto Involucrando hombres jóvenes en el fin de la violencia de género. Intervención multipaís con evaluación de impacto. Caso chileno. Santiago, Chile: CulturaSalud/EME. Retrieved from: http://www.eme.cl/informe-proyecto-involucrando-hombresjovenes-en-el-fin-de-la-violencia-de-genero/.
- Olavarría, J. (2009) La investigación sobre masculinidades en América Latina. En Toro -Alfonso, José (ed) (2009) *Lo masculino en evidencia: investigaciones sobre la masculinidad*. Publicaciones Puertorriqueñas. Editores y Universidad de Puerto Rico, Puerto Rico, pgs. 315–344.
- Olivares, E. and Incháustegui, T. (2011) Modelo ecológico para una vida libre de violencia de género. Comisión Nacional para Prevenir y Erradicar la Violencia contra las Mujeres: Mexico D.F. Retrieved from: http://www.conavim.gob.mx/work/models/CONAVIM/Resource/309/1/images/MoDecoFinalPDF.pdf

- OMS (2003) Informe mundial sobre la violencia y la salud. Organización Mundial de la Salud. Washington, D.C.: OMS / OPS. Available online at: http://www.paho.org/ Spanish/AM/PUB/Violencia\_2003.htm.
- ONU Mujeres (2015) Informe resumido: La declaración y la plataforma de acción de Beijing cumplen 20 años. Nueva York. Retrieved from: http://www2.unwomen.org/ ~/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2015/sg%20 report synthesis-sp-fin.pdf?v=1&d=20150318T213454.
- OPS (2007) Alcohol, género, cultura y daños en las Américas: reporte final del estudio multicéntrico OPS. Washington, D.C: Organización Panamericana de la Salud. Retrieved from: http://www1.paho.org/hq/dmdocuments/2009/Alcohol-genero-cultura-y-danos-americas.pdf
- Ortiz-Barreda, G. and Vives-Cases, C. (2013) Legislation on Violence against Women: Overview of Key Components. *Panam Salud Pública*, 33(1):61–72.
- Paz Ciudadana y Gendarmería (2012) Los programas de intervención con hombres que ejercen violencia contra su pareja mujer. Chile: Fundación Paz Ciudadana y Gendarmería de Chile. Retrieved from: http://www.pazciudadana.cl/publicacion/ los-programas-de-intervencion-con-hombres-que-ejercen-violencia-contra-supareja-mujer/.
- PNUD- ONU Mujeres (2013) El compromiso de los Estados: planes y políticas para erradicar la violencia contra las mujeres en América Latina y el Caribe, Programa de Naciones Unidas para el Desarrollo y Entidad de Naciones Unidas para la Igualdad de Género y el Empoderamiento de las Mujeres.
- Promundo, Instituto PAPAI, Salud and Género and ECOS (2013) Programa H|M|D: Manual de Acción/Involucrando a los jóvenes para alcanzar la equidad de género. Promundo: Río de Janeiro, Brazil and Washington, DC, USA. Retrieved from: http:// promundoglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Programa-HMD-Manualde-Accion.pdf
- Pulerwitz, J., Barker, G., Segundo, M. and Nascimento, M. (2006) Promoting More Gender-Equitable Norms and Behaviors among Young Men as an HIV/AIDS Prevention Strategy. Horizons Final Report. Washington, DC: Population Council. Retrieved from: http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf docs/Pnadf883.pdf
- Ramírez, A. (2005) Violencia masculina en el hogar. Mexico, D.F.: Editorial Pax.
- Ramírez, J.C. (2008) *Madejas entreveradas: violencia, masculinidad y poder*. Mexico, D.F.: Plaza y Valdés.

- Ramírez, J.C. (2006) La violencia de varones contra sus parejas heterosexuales: realidades y desafíos. Un recuento de la producción mexicana. Salud Pública de México. Vol 48, supl 2. Retrieved from: http://www.scielosp.org/pdf/spm/ v48s2/31388.pdf
- Reproductive Health Survey Jamaica 2008: Final Report (2010) Atlanta, GA (USA) and Kingston, Jamaica.
- Robertson, S., White, A., Gough, B., Robinson, M., Seims, A., Raine, G. and Hanna, E. (2015). Promoting Mental Health and Well-being with Men and Boys: What Works? Centre for Men's Health, Leeds Beckett University, Leeds.
- Shepard, M. (2005). Twenty years of progress in addressing domestic violence: An agenda for the next 10. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 20: 436–441.
- Taylor, A. and Barker, G. (2013) Programs for Men Who Have Used Violence against Women: Recommendations for Action and Caution. Río de Janeiro, Brazil: Instituto Promundo & Washington, DC, US: Promundo-US. Retrieved from: http:// menengage.org/resources/programs-men-use-ipv/.
- United Nations (1995) Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action. Fourth World Conference on Women: Action for Equality, Development and Peace, Beijing.
- USAID (2015) Working with Men and Boys to End Violence against Women and Girls: Approaches, Challenges and Lessons. Washington, EE.UU. Retrieved from: https:// www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1865/Men\_VAW\_report\_ Feb2015\_Final.pdf
- Vargas, M.A. (2009) Propuesta de lineamientos para la atención y reeducación de hombres agresores, a partir del diagnóstico sobre los modelos de intervención en México. Ciudad de México: Instituto Nacional de las Mujeres.
- Verma, R., Pulerwitz, J., Mahendra, V., Khandekar, S., Singh, A K., Das, S., Mehra, S., Nura, A. and Barker, G. (2008) Promoting Gender Equity as a Strategy to Reduce HIV Risk and Gender-based Violence among Young Men in India. Horizons Final Report. Washington, DC: Population Council.
- Vergés, L. and Contreras, J. (2013) Centro de intervención conductual para hombres: aportes y desafíos para la Intervención con hombres agresores. Santo Domingo, República Dominicana. Comisión Nacional de Prevención y Lucha contra la Violencia Intrafamiliar (CONAPLUVI).
- White Ribbon Campaign (2014) Men's Engagement in Gender-Based Violence Prevention: A Critical Review of Evaluation Approaches. White Ribbon Campaign, Toronto, Ontario. Retrieved from: http://www.whiteribbon.ca/pdfs/Lit\_Review\_ 2014.pdf

- Weldon, S and Htun, M. (2013) Feminist Mobilization and Progressive Policy Change: Why Governments Take Action to Combat Violence against Women. *Gender & Development*, 21:2, 231–247.
- WHO (2013) Global and Regional Estimates of Violence against Women: Prevalence and Health Effects of Intimate Partner Violence and Non-Partner Sexual Violence. Retrieved from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/ 10665/85239/1/9789241564625 eng.pdf
- WHO & Sonke (2012) *Gender Mainstreaming for Health Managers: A Practical Approach. Facilitators' Guide, Annexes and Handouts.* Johannesburg and Cape Town, South Africa: Sonke.

# **Appendix 1**

# **Reviewed plans** and laws

Country	Year or period	Name of the law or national plan	
Argentina	1994	Protection Against Family Violence	
Argentina	2010	Law on Comprehensive Protection for the Prevention, Punishment and Eradication of Violence Against Women in the Context of Their Interpersonal Relationships	
Bolivia	1995	Law Against Family or Domestic Violence	
Bolivia	2013	Comprehensive Law to Guarantee Women a Life Free of Violence	
Bolivia	2008	National Plan for Equal Opportunities	
Brazil	1996	Law to Prevent, Remedy and Punish Intra-Family Violence	
Chile	1994	Law of Intra-Family Violence	
Chile	2010	Penal Code Reform (Article 390) – Law Num. 20480	
Chile	2012-2013	National Plan of Intra-Family Violence	
Colombia	1996	Law to Prevent, Remedy and Punish Intra-Family Violence	
Costa Rica	1996	Law Against Domestic Violence	
Costa Rica	2007	Law for the Penalization of Violence Against Women – Law Num. 8589	
Ecuador	1995	Law Against Violence Against Women and the Family	
Ecuador	2007	National Plan for the Eradication of Violence Against Women and Girls	
El Salvador	1996	Law Against Intra-Family Violence	
El Salvador	2010	Special Comprehensive Law for a Life Free from Violence for Women – Law Num. 520	
Guatemala	1996	Law to Prevent, Remedy and Punish Intra-Family Violence	
Guatemala	2008	Law Against Femicide and other Forms of Violence Against Women – Decree 22 of 2008	
Honduras	1997	Law Against Domestic Violence	
Honduras	2010-2022	Second Plan for Equality and Gender Equity (PIEGH II)	

Country	Year or period	Name of the law or national plan	
Mexico	1996	Law of Assistance and Prevention of Family Violence for the Federal District and 22 other States	
Mexico	2007	General Law of Access for Women to a Life Free of Violence	
Mexico	2012	Federal Penal Code Reform (Article 325)	
Mexico	2014–2018	Comprehensive Program to Prevent, Address, Punish and Eliminate Violence Against Women	
Nicaragua	1996	Law for Prevention and Punishment of Intra-Family Violence	
Nicaragua	2012	Comprehensive Law Against Violence towards Women – Law Num. 779	
Nicaragua	2001–2006	National Plan for the Prevention of Intra-Family and Sexual Vio- lence	
Paraguay	2000	Law Against Domestic Violence	
Paraguay	2015	Comprehensive Law Against Violence towards Women	
Peru	1997	Regarding the State's and Society's Policies Against Family Violence	
Peru	2011	Penal Code Reform (Article 107) Law Num. 29819	
Peru	2009–2015	National Plan Against Violence towards Women	
Dominican Rep.	1997	Law Against Intra-Family Violence	
Dominican Rep.	2011	Organic Law for the Prevention, Attention, Punishment and Eradi- cation of Violence Against Women	
Dominican Rep.	2007–2017	National Plan for Gender Equality and Equity II	
Uruguay	2002	Law of Prevention, Early Detection, Attention and Eradication of Domestic Violence	
Uruguay	2004–2010	National Plan to Fight Domestic Violence	
Venezuela	1998	Law Regarding Violence Against Women and Family	
Venezuela	2007	Organic Law on the Right of Women to a Life Free of Violence	
Venezuela	2013-2019	Mamá Rosa Plan for Gender Equality and Equity	

# **Appendix 2**

# Recommended resources

- Barker, G. and Aguayo, F. (coords) (2012) Masculinidades y políticas de equidad de género: reflexiones a partir de la encuesta IMAGES y una revisión de políticas en Brasil, Chile y Mexico. Rio de Janeiro: Promundo.
  Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2015/01/ Masculinidades-y-politicas-de-equidad-de-genero-Reflexiones-a-partir-de-IMAGES-Brasil-Chile-Mexico.pdf
- Barker, G., Aguayo, F. and Correa, P. (2012) Comprendiendo el ejercicio de violencia de los hombres hacia las mujeres. Algunos resultados de la encuesta IMAGES (The International Men and Gender Equality Survey). Rio de Janeiro: Promundo. Available at: http://www.eme.cl/masculinidades-violencia-de-genero/
- Barker, G., Ricardo, C. and Nascimento, M. (2007) Cómo hacer participar a los hombres y los niños en la lucha contra la inequidad de género en el ámbito de la salud. Algunos datos probatorios obtenidos de los programas de intervención. OMS, Instituto Promundo y UNFPA. Available at: http://www.who.int/gender/documents/Men-SPAN.pdf

Contreras, M., Heilman, B., Barker, G., Singh, A., Verma, R. and Bloomfield, J. (2012) Bridges to Adulthood: Understanding the Lifelong Influence on Men's Childhood Experiences of Violence. Analyzing Data from the International Men and Gender Equality Survey. Washington, DC: International Center for Research on Women (ICRW) and Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Promundo.

Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2014/12/ Bridges-to-Adulthood.pdf

Instituto Promundo (2012) Involucrando a los hombres en el fin de la violencia de género: una intervención multipaís con evaluación de impacto. Informe para UN Trust Fund. Washington, DC: Promundo.

Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2015/01/ Involucrando-a-los-hombres-en-el-fin-de-la-violencia-de-genero.pdf

MenEngage. (2014) Hombres, masculinidades y cambios en el poder. Un documento sobre la participación de los hombres en la igualdad de género desde Beijing 1995 hasta el año 2015. Available at: http://www.eme.cl/masculinidades-y-cambios-en-el-poder/

Available at: http://www.eme.ci/masculmuades-y-cambios-en-el-poder/

Nascimento, M., Segundo, M. and Barker, G. (2009) Homens, masculinidades e políticas públicas: aportes para equidade de gênero. Promundo and UNFPA. Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2015/01/ Homens-masculinidades-e-politicas-publicas-aportes-para-equidade-degenero.pdf

- ONU Mujeres (2012) Manual de legislación sobre la violencia contra la mujer. Nueva York. Available at: http://www2.unwomen.org/~/media/headquarters/attachments/ sections/library/publications/2012/12/unw\_legislation-handbook\_sp1%20pdf. pdf?v=1&d=20141013T121839
- Promundo (2008) Por el fin de la explotación sexual ¿Qué pueden hacer los varones? Manual para la sensibilizacion de adolescentes varones entre 10 y 14 años. Brazil: Promundo.

Available at: http://promundoglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Por-el-fin-de-la-explotacion-sexual.pdf

Promundo (2009) Por el fin del castigo físico y humillante. Manual para la sensibilización de padres, madres y cuidadores de niños y niñas. Promundo, Save the Children and Bernard Van Leer Foundation.

Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2015/01/Porel-fin-del-castigo-fisico-y-humillante.pdf

Ricardo, C., Eads, M. and Barker, G. (2011) Engaging Boys and Young Men in the Prevention of Sexual Violence: A Systematic and Global Review of Evaluated Interventions. Promundo: Washington D. C. Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2014/12/ Engaging-Boys-and-Young-Men-in-the-Prevention-of-Sexual-Violence.pdf

Taylor, A. and Barker, G. (2013) Programs for Men Who Have Used Violence Against Women: Recommendations for Action and Caution. Rio de Janeiro, Brazil: Instituto Promundo and Washington, DC, US: Promundo-US. Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2014/12/ Programs-for-Men-who-Have-Used-Violence-Against-Women.pdf

For links to Program H resources, see page 66.

# **Appendix 3**

Best practices for VAWG prevention through men's engagement

## Program H: Prevention initiative with young men, developed in Latin America

Program H is a socio-educational intervention effort for young men that consists of group discussion sessions about gender, masculinities, and violence, accompanied by other community activities. Manuals for workshop sessions led by skilled facilitators have been prepared for this purpose.

This program was originally developed in 1999 by NGOs in Brazil and Mexico: Promundo, PAPAI, ECOS, and Salud y Genero. It has been implemented in a variety of contexts in Latin America and the Caribbean, as well as in Asia, Sub-Saharan Africa, and the Balkans. The beneficiaries include young men from urban and rural areas, educated and uneducated, single and married, with different sexual orientations. It has been implemented in schools, in sports facilities, and in detention centers for minors and youth incarcerated because of legal entanglements, among other circumstances.

The goal of the workshops is to begin a process of critical reflection on gender and rights and to promote more equitable relationships between women and men. The aim is for participants to understand how gender can perpetuate the inequality of power in relationships and cause women and young men to be vulnerable to different types of problems. To complement this process, community activities are held, such as sensitization campaigns, which seek to expand the impact in the community and reinforce the lessons learned in the workshop.

Program H has been the object of eight impact assessments with quasi-experimental designs. These reveal a statistically significant effect on gender attitudes and on attitudes towards VAWG and homophobia, and an increase in prophylactic use, a decrease in STI symptoms, and a reduction in the use of physical violence toward female partners. Qualitative assessments with different subjects corroborate the changes in attitudes toward violence (Pulerwitz et al., 2006; Obach, Sadler and Aguayo, 2011).

In Brazil, the original implementation of Program H in Rio de Janeiro consisted of workshop sessions and the community campaign "H Hour" or "On the Hour of the Hour." The campaign invited youth to respect their partners, not to use violence against women, and to practice safe sex. Workshops were conducted with young men aged 14 to 25 and consisted of 14 two-hour weekly sessions over a period of about six months. The impact assessment – with a quasiexperimental design – found a statistically significant effect on the participants' gender attitudes (GEM Scale), a decrease in STI symptoms, and an increase in prophylactic use (Pulerwitz et al., 2006).

In Brazil, Program H activities and campaigns have also been conducted in communities with men aged 15 to 64 years at venues such as soccer tournaments, volleyball leagues, and other sports events. The impact assessment detected an increase in the participation of men in caregiving chores and produced testimony of improved attitudes towards VAWG and reduced use of violence against intimate partners (Promundo et al., 2013).

In Chile, workshops provided by healthcare workers were held with young men in schools. The impact assessment – with a quasi-experimental design – recorded a statistically significant increase in the participants' scores on the GEM Scale of gender attitudes, as well as in attitudes against violence and homophobia (Obach, Sadler and Aguayo, 2011).

In India, in 2012, Program H was offered to more than 1,500 men and youth,

with whom both the consequences of VAWG and its prevention strategies were addressed. The same was done with community leader councils, youth groups, publicity campaigns, and community outreach. Topics of masculinity, gender, violence against women, and sexuality were addressed. The results revealed a statistically significant change of attitudes on gender equity and an important reduction in self-reporting of violence against female partners in the preceding three months. There were also improvements in the men's participation in domestic work and promotion of women's right to education (Verma et al., 2008).

In Mexico, the health sector held workshops for young men. In addition, an academic degree in gender was created, and, since then, it has been used to train more than 700 professionals, mainly in the health sector, but also in the education and social development sectors (Promundo et al., 2013).

### **Program H Resources**

- Aguayo, F., Sadler, M., Obach, A. and Kimelman, E. (2013). Talleres sobre sexualidad, paternidad y cuidado con hombres jóvenes. Manual con perspectiva de género y masculinidades para facilitadores y facilitadoras. Santiago, Chile: CulturaSalud, EME. Available at: http://www.masculinidadesygenero.org/Manual\_Terminado\_ UNFPA Centro%20Estudios%20Masc 2015.pdf
- Aguayo, F., Ibarra, D. and Píriz, P. (2015). Prevención de la violencia sexual con varones. Manual para el trabajo grupal con adolescentes y jóvenes. Centro de Estudios sobre Masculinidades y Género A.C. and Fondo de Población de las Naciones Unidas (UNFPA), Montevideo, Uruguay. Available at: http://www.eme.cl/wp-content/ uploads/2013-Manual-Sexualidad-y-Paternidad-Jovenes-CulturaSalud-EME.pdf
- CulturaSalud/EME. (2010). Hombres Jóvenes por el fin de la violencia. Facilitators' Manual. Santiago, Chile: CulturaSalud/EME. Available at: http://www.eme.cl/ manual-hombres-jovenes-por-el-fin-de-la-violencia-2/

- CulturaSalud, SENAME. (2011). Previniendo la violencia con jóvenes: talleres con enfoque de género y masculinidades. Facilitators' Manual. Santiago, Chile: Servicio Nacional de Menores, CulturaSalud/ EME. Available at: http://www. eme.cl/manual-previniendo-la-violencia-con-jovenes-talleres-con-enfoque-degenero-y-masculinidades/
- Instituto Promundo, ECOS, Instituto PAPAI and Salud y Género. (2001). Program H: Working With Young Men Series. (Five Original Manuals.) Available at: http:// promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2015/01/Programa-H-Trabajando-con-Hombres-Jovenes.pdf
- Promundo, Instituto PAPAI, Salud y Género and ECOS. (2013). Program H|M|D: A Toolkit for Action. Promundo: Rio de Janeiro, Brazil and Washington, DC, USA. Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2015/01/Programa-HMD-Manual-de-Accion.pdf
- Promundo, Salud y Género, ECOS, Instituto PAPAI and World Education (2008). Program M: Working with Young Women: Empowerment, Rights and Health. Rio de Janeiro: Promundo. Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/ uploads/sites/2/2014/12/Programa-M-Trabalhando-com-Mulheres-Jovens.pdf
- REDMAS, Promundoand EME. (2013). Programa P. Un Manual para la paternidad activa. Nicaragua: REDMAS, Promundo, EME. Available at: http://promundoglobal.org/ wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Programa-P-un-Manual-para-la-Paternidad-Activa.pdf
- Ricardo, C., Nascimento, M., Fonseca, V. and Segundo, M. (2010). Program H and Program M: Engaging young men and empowering young women to promote gender equality and health. Pan-American Health Organization and Promundo: Brazil. Available at: http://promundo.org.br/wp-content/uploads/ sites/2/2015/01/El-Program-H-y-el-Programa-M-Evaluacion.pdf

## WEM Methodology: An innovative model of support groups and a telephone hotline for men (Costa Rica)

Instituto WEM in Costa Rica coordinates open groups for reflection and therapy for men in several municipalities. It is a support group service for men who come for different reasons: mental health, partner issues, separation, jealousy, use of violence, alcohol abuse, unemployment, meaning-of-life crisis, and more. Most of them are referred there by partners, are recommended by male friends, or are there by personal choice. Others are referred by institutions, and occasionally required to attend by a court.

Participants attend weekly sessions. It is believed that participation in a certain number of these sessions is important to make progress in a process of personal change. In these sessions – facilitated by a pair of monitors – the reasons for their consultation and personal experiences of crisis or suffering are shared. Subsequently, there are in-depth discussions of the crisis or conflict of one or more of the participants using psychodrama techniques. Finally, the group reflects upon and discusses issues that resonate with the problems or the personal process of each participant.

The characteristics of the WEM model of intervention include:

 Support services or support group interventions exclusively for men, open to the community, with a minimum fee per session.

- A process based on the experience of the participants and conducted in their own language.
- The men come for any reason; they include men involved in legal proceedings or protective orders resulting from violence against their partner or former partner.
- A methodology with a focus on masculinities and gender equity, which challenges male chauvinistic arguments and practices, and violence, and problematizes the effect of violence on the lives of the women, and the lives of the men, as well.
- Use of a combination of techniques: humanist, physical, confrontation, and psychodrama.
- Trained facilitators who have gone through the full process of more than 45 sessions. Some are paid and some are volunteers; some are mental health professionals while others come from other professions.
- Links with mental and general health services and the courts.
- A telephone hotline staffed by trained personnel to support men over the age of 18 years who are going through crisis situations in their personal and family lives.

- The telephone line is an intervention device in and of itself and a source of referrals to the group therapy.
- The program, "School for Men," which consists of workshops directed at men to help them acquire practical tools to manage certain situations (jealousy, anger, paternity, separation, sexuality), complements the process.
- The implementation of community and advocacy campaigns, such as

the White Ribbon Campaign for prevention of violence, the paternity campaign, and the campaign for health and male sexual and reproductive health.

### Source:

Aguayo, F. Methodology observations. Consultation of Alvaro Campos and WEM website.

www.institutowemcr.org direccion@institutowemcr.org

## **Stepping Stones: Towards sexual health and good practices**

Stepping Stones is an intervention directed at small groups and designed to improve sexual health through the application of participatory learning techniques and encouragement of critical reflection. It focuses on building knowledge, increasing awareness of risks, and development of communication skills on gender, HIV, violence, and relationships.

Originally inspired by the popular education techniques of Paulo Freire, Stepping Stones workshops address a wide range of problems and have been adapted and used in 40 countries. Most of its iterations include 15 planned sessions, totaling at least 50 hours of intervention, over periods of 10 to 12 weeks. Ideally, the sessions are conducted in four groups, organized by age and gender, that meet occasionally to discuss matters that involve the entire community.

Stepping Stones was subjected to a rigorous assessment between 2006 and 2008 using a randomly selected group (*cluster randomized trial*) in the Eastern Cape province in South Africa.

The young men who participated in the intervention reported a reduction in use of violence against their intimate partners, compared to those of the control group. At 24 months, the decrease reached 38 percent, making it statistically significant. At 12 months, the

intervention also achieved significant reductions in the participation of the men in transactional sex and alcohol consumption. Although these results are promising, they are actually based on self-reported changes in behavior, a measurement that could be influenced by the participants' desire to deliver "the right answer" to questions raised by the workshop curriculum.

#### Sources:

Jewkes, R., et al. (2008) Impact of Stepping Stones on Incidence of HIV and HSV-2 and Sexual Behavior in Rural South Africa: Cluster Randomised Controlled Trial. *British Medical Journal*, 337(a506).

Heise, L. 2011. What Works to Prevent Partner Violence? An Evidence Overview. Working Document. London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine.

## HeForShe: A global campaign by the United Nations

HeForShe is a global VAWG-prevention campaign of the United Nations directed at the male population. It is also a solidarity movement for gender equality developed by UN Women to engage men and boys as advocates and agents for change in the achievement of gender equality and women's rights. The campaign invites them to speak out and act against the inequalities that women and girls face.

The campaign's broad objective is to generate awareness about the problem of gender inequality and to invite action to emphasize the responsibility of both men and boys to eliminate any form of discrimination and violence against women and girls. Other campaign objectives are:

- To link UN Women and United Nations agencies, as well as their national offices, to the development of transformative and sustainable programs that promote the full participation of men and boys in supporting gender equality.
- To collaborate with male organizations and other organizations in the civil society, as well as with universities and schools, in the creation and promotion of events and campaigns of HeForShe in their local area.
- To inspire people to act against gender discrimination and VAWG.

 To create a platform to highlight examples of men and boys who raise their voices against gender discrimination and VAWG around the world.

The campaign uses an action-kit for implementation of the HeForShe campaign as a whole. The kit contains general information about the campaign, simple measures, and a list of easyaccess tools and resources. Activities have been undertaken in several countries of Latin America and the Caribbean, including Colombia, Argentina, Uruguay, Chile, Mexico, Nicaragua, Guatemala, and Brazil. The campaign has not yet been subjected to an impact assessment.

Source:

www.heforshe.org

## White Ribbon Campaign: A global effort, directed at men, to prevent violence against women

The White Ribbon Campaign is a global initiative implemented in more than 65 countries for the purpose of engaging men to put an end to violence against women. The use of a white ribbon symbolizes the opposition of men to violence against women and their commitment to its elimination.

The WRC Canada campaign began in 1990 as a response to the massacre of 14 women at an engineering school in Montreal that took place the previous year.

In Latin America, the campaign promotes the participation of men in the elimination of violence against women and is coordinated by organizations and individuals who participate in the international MenEngage network, in partnership with WRC Canada.

The regional slogan for the White Ribbon Campaign is "Involving Men in Efforts to End Violence Against Women," and is directed at men of all ages. They are invited to commit to this cause by relating to each other with equality and respect for women; by contributing to the building of just and equitable gender relationships; by promoting fair treatment and the peaceful resolution of conflicts in relations between men and women; by participating in preventive and protective actions; and by denouncing anyone who commits violence against women. This campaign treats men as part of the solution to this social problem.

Since its launch in Latin America, campaign activities have been carried out in Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala, Mexico, Nicaragua, Peru, Uruguay, and Venezuela. The campaign follows an open model, which means that any organization can take action and promote it in its country or city.

Since 2013, Canada uses a national assessment framework that seeks to synchronize the institutions or organizations that carry out activities aimed at involving men and boys in the prevention of VAWG in the context of the White Ribbon campaign.

Some common problems, such as the resistance of some communities to

addressing VAWG issues, have been detected. Likewise, Canada has shown a growth in anti-feminist or "men's rights" groups that tend to denigrate and delegitimize the work of organizations that involve men and boys in the defense of the rights of girls and women, and in the prevention of VAWG. Other issues include the distances some people have to participate in campaign activities, the high turnover of leaders in the organizations, and the lack of common nomenclature between the organizations, have also been identified as issues (National Community of Practice [NCOP], 2015).

Sources:

www.lazoblancolac.org https://www.facebook.com/lazoblanco

# **Appendix 4**

Summary table of a selection of programs carried out in the region that engage male perpetrators of partner violence

Although the region does not have programs for male perpetrators of VAWG for which rigorous impact assessments have been completed, below are some examples from different countries for which there is some information. They are initiatives that can be highlighted for their efforts in developing a rigorous model of intervention and because they work with a focus on gender and masculinities. Several of the programs discussed have been developed by government services. However, it should be clarified that this effort did not attempt a thorough mapping or review of existing programs, therefore these are only representative initiatives.

## Examples of programs in LAC in which perpetrators of partner violence participate

*Sources:* Interview with Dario Ibarra and Yanela Lima, August 1, 2015; documents, Secretariat of the Woman of the Municipal Government of Montevideo (unpublished); Ramírez (2005); GENDES (1990); interview with Susana Hernández, GENDES Coordinator of Resources Management, August 28, 2015; interview with Raúl López, November 17, 2015; inquiry into website <a href="https://portal.sernam.cl/?m=programa&i=11">https://portal.sernam.cl/?m=programa&i=11</a>; www.institutowemcr.org; Interview with Miguel Ramos in Filgueiras et al. (2010a); Verges and Contreras (2013).

Information about the program	Implementing organization	Program description	Assessments and results (lessons learned)
Men who Choose to Stop Using Violence, Uruguay	Secretariat for Women, Municipal Government of Montevideo, Uruguay	Tertiary health care service. Works with men who arrive voluntarily, and also those referred by the judicial system. Open group model with up to 20 people. Entry at any time. The intervention has a duration of 24-sessions that can be taken more than once. The weekly sessions are two hours long.	There is no assessment of impact available for the program.
Men Working (on Themselves), Mexico	GENDES (Gender and Development) and CECEVIM (Center for Training to Eliminate Male Intra-Family Violence)	Based on the CECEVIM model developed in San Francisco, USA. Works with individual support and re-education groups that target men aged 18 and older who commit VAW. Consists of two levels of 26 sessions, with a total of 52 weekly sessions. The group is open, with 4 to 15 participants meeting for two-hour sessions. Participants can arrive by referral or voluntarily.	There is no assessment of impact, but there is a qualitative assessment.

Information about the program	Implementing organization	Program description	Assessments and results (lessons learned)
Support Center for Survivors and Center for Behavioral Intervention for Men, Dominican Republic	National Commission for the Prevention of and Fight Against Intra-Family Vio- lence (abbreviated in Spanish CONAPLUVI), Dominican Republic	It features a group-intake format that includes therapeutic actions for men who have been charged with violation of Law 24/97 on intra-family and gender violence. The program seeks to ensure the safety of female victims. The program conducts: • Group therapy sessions, operated as both open and closed groups; participants attend a 12-session process in each format type: • Individual therapy sessions; and • Maintenance sessions. At the end of the program, users commit to a network of accountability and community and family commitment to work toward the preservation of a culture of fair treatment. The length of the program varies between a minimum of six months and a maximum of two years. This length takes into account individual differences, risk, danger, and type of aggressors, among other parameters.	The Center for Behavioral Intervention for Men has received 4,760 referrals (2008 to 2012). Of that total, 2,751 men attended the program, while 2,009 never attended. In 2011, 81 percent of cases came from negotiated plea agreements, while in 2012 the proportion was 76.6 percent. Twenty-one percent of cases were referred by judicial resolution. One of the achievements amoung intervened participants is that none of the participants have committed femicide. Moreover, other changes have been achieved, such as reduced hostility; reduced obsessive, negative thoughts; and improved anger management.
Men for a Life Without Violence, Chile	National Service for Women (SERNAM), Chile.	There are 15 centers for Men who Perpetrate Partner Violence (HEVPA) in different regions. The support is directed to men over the age of 18 who use violence against their partner or former partner, and come voluntarily to the Centers for Men or are referred by the judicial system. The program's fundamental purpose is the protection of female victims of partner violence, as well as to stop, reduce, and eliminate this violence, and reduce the possibilities of recidivism. Likewise, the intervention focuses on men accepting their responsibility for the violence that has been committed, renouncing it, and beginning a process of change in their roles and attitudes in intimate and family life.	Is currently under assessment (2015–2017).

Information about the program	Implementing organization	Program description	Assessments and results (lessons learned)
Costa Rica	Instituto WEM	WEM currently operates nine open groups of reflection for men in several municipalities of Costa Rica. They are coordinated by the NGO Instituto WEM. In some cases, municipalities fund the groups. WEM offers support group services for men who come voluntarily or by court referral. Participants attend weekly ses- sions led by a pair of facilitators. The reasons for consultation and personal experiences of crisis or suffering are shared. Subsequently, there is an in-depth discussion of the crisis or conflict of one or more of the participants using psychodrama techniques. Finally, the group reflects upon and discusses issues that resonate with the problems or the personal process of each participant. Here the male offenders participate in groups with others involved for other reasons. Confrontation and empowerment techniques are used. The pro- gram also has a related intervention device: the support hotline for men (A.p.H.), a confi- dential hotline staffed by trained personnel and directed to men over 18 years of age who are going through crisis situations.	Has not been submitted to an impact assessment.
Peru	Men who Renounce their Violence Program (PHRSV)	Voluntary rehabilitation program with men who have committed physical or sexual violence. The program focuses on gender and masculinities. It uses a weekly group format, with trained facilitators, using techniques such as confrontation.	Has not been submitted to an impact assessment.







MenEngage América Latina